Hampton Cricket Club

(Founded 1908)



Annual Report & Statistical Review Season 2021-22

Contents

	Page
Acknowledgements	3
Obituaries	4
Premierships	8
Office Bearers 2021-22	10
President's Report	11
Secretary's Report	12
Major Sponsor	13
Treasurer's Report	15
Cricket Operations Report	18
Junior Manager's Report	20
Hall Of Fame	24
Life Members	25
Senior Trophy Winners	26
Perpetual Trophy Biographies	27
Club Championship: W.H.H. Costelloe Shield	30
Runners Up Club Championship: R.L. Paterson Shield	31
J T Kenny Killara Medal	32
Junior Club Championship: J. M. Kenny Shield	33
The Order of the Hook	35
W H Sutton Memorial Trophy	38
Ted Anderson Award	39
Alan Broadbent Award	39
Most Improved Player	39
Len Manzie Trophy	40
Michael (Mike) Mclean Award	41
Duck-of-the Year Award	42
Statistical Section	43

Acknowledgements

Hampton Cricket Club is proud of the standard of its Annual Report, which would be the envy of most clubs. It would not be possible without the assistance of many people, and the club acknowledges the help of the following people, whose efforts are greatly appreciated.

Andrew Gooden for his President's report.

Glenn Finkelde for his Secretary's report.

Anthony Gillbee for his Treasurer's report.

Ben Kezilas for his Cricket Operations report

Michael Curtis for his Junior Manager's report.

Peter Wright for the Auditor's report.

Dallas Voss for compiling and preparing the report.

Hamish Scully for maintaining the club's web site.

Hampton Cricket Club proudly acknowledges the Bunurong People of the Kulin Nation as the Traditional Owners and Custodians of the land on which we meet and play our cricket, and we pay our respects to their Elders, past, present and emerging

Obituaries

Bill Pewtress

Bill passed away peacefully on 9 November 2021. He was 91 years old. Bill was appointed Club coach in 1976. Many of us had played against him and knew him as a tough, aggressive, competitive cricketer at both Carnegie and Clayton with a commanding presence on the field whether bowling or batting. He was described by many as 'a tough bastard' to play against - arguably the ultimate accolade for any sportsperson. Bill coached for 8 seasons and took the Club to its first Senior Division grand final in 1981/82. Unfortunately, we were beaten by the Gary Sobers coached East Malvern in a heart-breaking loss. Despite that loss, Hampton became a formidable and highly competitive side during Bill's reign. Hampton great Jim Kenny described him as a 'transformational presence' who 'reset the Hampton DNA', such was his influence on the Club. While well past his best playing days, Bill also made a significant contribution as a player including the 4th XI premierships in 1977/78 and 1980/81. He also won the 2nd XI batting and bowling averages in the 1979/80 season at the age of 50. Bill's contribution to the Club was not limited to player/coach. He brilliantly played the blushing bride in the hugely successful performance of the 'wedding of the year' (Muriel's Wedding) at the Clubrooms in the early 1980s. Many say it was the funniest night ever staged at the clubrooms. He truly was an all-rounder. Bill's playing career started as a junior with the Clarendon Cricket Club in the 1940s. Later he was captain and/or coach at clubs in Middle Park, South Melbourne, Carnegie, and Clayton before he came to Hampton, notching up five premierships along the way. Bill also coached the Victorian U14 Schoolboys team in 1963/4, a side which included Hampton's junior stars John Stephens (a future State player), Michael Brinkman and David Senini. Bill holds Life Member status at no less than three clubs, plus at the VJCA/VTCA where he served as president for 14 years. Additionally, Bill played A Grade baseball for many years as well as being a very capable golfer. Bill was named our Coach of the Century in 2008, inducted into the Hall of Fame in 2012 and was made a Life Member of the Club. Bill was awarded the Order of Australia medal in 2014 for services to cricket. His late wife, Margaret, a former president of Netball Australia and board member of the Australian Sports Commission, was also awarded the OAM in 1989 for her contributions to women's sport and has a sports commission memorial award named in her honour. Despite his long and varied cricket journey. Bill maintained that his time at Hampton was where his fondest memories lay. He believed the honours he received at Hampton were just the icing on the cake in his long sporting career. Even last year, at age 90 and following a bad fall, Bill regularly drove up from Phillip Island to watch the First XI and reminisce with the past players. He had a lifetime love of cricket and was a great storyteller and raconteur. Bill was one of a kind and will be sadly missed.

Condolences to Bill's family especially sons Steven and Ian who both played at the Club in the 80s and 90s.

Ian Cooper

lan passed away peacefully on 14 December 2021 after a long, brave fight with cancer. He was 75 years old, 'Humper' first joined Hampton Cricket Club in 1967 and then again on his return from WA in 1972. Brothers Bill. Graeme, Russell, Raymond, Noel, Colin and Laurie followed to create, along with Russ's wife Josephine, a Cooper dynasty at Hampton. What a family - what a contribution! In the words of the late Jim Kenny, 'Humper' "had a touch of magic about his game; he often did the improbable ... occasionally the impossible." He was a right arm fast/medium bowler and powerful left-handed batter. A great slip fieldsman – as good as Hampton has seen. 'Humper' played almost exclusively in the first XI, displaying a great determination to impact every game he played yet finding humour in even the direst situation. He was an attacking middle order bat plus he opened the bowling, winning the bowling averages in 1976/77 to complement the batting average won in 1969/70. Contemporaries cannot recall him dropping a catch - he had soft, bucket-like hands. He was a great field in any position. John Wintle recalls a game where Hampton had to beat Highett to avoid relegation. We were 8 down with 70 runs required when Wints joined 'Humper' at the crease with only Jim Kenny, nursing a broken arm, to come. Humper told Wints to play no shots and "he would get the runs". With 7 to get Wints hit a six and 'Humper' strode down the wicket and tore strips off him for failing to obey orders! Wints was run out the next ball but with 'Humper' safe at the batting end he scored the winning runs next ball with the injured Kenny struggling from the other end. Relegation avoided. 'Humper' played 69 VFL games for St Kilda from 1964 to 1969, kicking the first ever goal at Moorabbin. He was selected in the Victorian team in 1968. 'Humper' was not just a member of their only premiership team - most scribes believe he

would have won the Norm Smith medal in the Grand Final had one been awarded in those days. A vote by the Herald Sun reporters awarded him BOG by a large margin. An untimely and debilitating bout of Rheumatic fever ended his VFL career in 1969 but he recovered sufficiently to play for Swan Districts in the WAFL and was also selected in the WA State team in 1971. 'Humper' returned to Victoria in 1972 and played at Sandringham in the VFA, kicking 104 goals in the 1973 season despite lingering effects of the illness. He subsequently coached Hampton Rovers in 1980 and 1981. Ian Cooper was a larger-than-life character – always up for a laugh and a teller of tall tales – an inspirational player in every team in which he played. He made things happen and he made people laugh. He will be greatly missed.

Condolences to lan's immediate family Jill, Sarah, Kathryn and Joanne and to the broader Cooper clan.

Anna Kenny

Anna Kenny passed away earlier this year and was married to club legend Jim Kenny. Jim and Anna were close friends since the late sixties, Jim was Secretary and Peter Wright was president during the seventies and early eighties. Peter recalls back then that Anna's patience was tested as the front dining room had score books from the previous 25 years. This was Jim starting the early writing of his now famous club history book. I am sure they will be looking down knowing that the Club is in good hands. Anna was an amazing woman who never complained about her debilitating back pain for the last 20 years. She gave great support both on and off the field to Jim and their siblings Sam, Joe, Matt & Jess. She rarely missed a game where her children and then her grandkids were playing. Anna formed part of the ladies committee of the seventies and eighties when the club social activities were booming. We loved her bubbly company at the many social functions that she attended. Anna was a kind, caring, passionate lady who left us probably knowing she had so many friends who loved her dearly. This was borne out at the large attendance at her funeral service. Everyone at the club misses her company and comradeship. Goodbye Anna. Give our best wishes to Jim. We miss you both.

Condolences to all the Kenny family and friends.

Ken English

Ken English passed away on the 1st of January 2022 aged 75 years. Ken joined the Club from Sandringham CC in 1973 and immediately earned a place in the premiership winning 1st XI. In the grand final Ken played a major role taking 5/25 to rout Moorabbin in the second innings to set up a relatively easy outright win. In that season Ken took 35 wickets for the 1st XI including 8/20 against his old side. Not tall for a fast bowler, Ken was a genuine speedster who bowled a 'heavy' ball from a short run-up. He unsettled many who played against him plus many more who had to face him on the turf practice wickets at the David Road oval (now the Boss James Reserve). In the 1975-6 season Ken joined a select band taking 9 wickets (for 17 runs) in an innings against Glenhuntly, setting a 2nd XI record. His match figures of 15/42 also remain a record for the 2nd XI. Ken also took other big bags of 7/24 and 7/29 for the 2nd and 3rd XIs respectively. He was clearly a match winner on his day. Ken more than holds his own among the outstanding quicks Hampton produced in the 70s and 80s and was highly regarded in VJCA Senior Division circles. Ken was an obvious inclusion in the 70s Team of the Decade and later as an inductee into the Hall of Fame. Ken's contribution at Hampton was not limited to the playing field. Ken served on the committee for several years and assumed the role of VJCA delegate before becoming Club Secretary in 1995-6. Ken later became the 1st XI Team Manager / Scorer for several years to conclude an association with the Club spanning some 25 years. His outstanding contribution to the Club was recognised by his elevation to Life Member in 1993. He will be sadly missed.

Condolences to Ken's family and friends.

Adrian Sirotic

Adrian passed away peacefully on 25 February 2022 after a brave fight with illness. He was only 53 years old. Adrian joined Hampton Cricket Club in 1997 and while he only played for a few seasons due to a move to Canberra for work purposes, he was actively involved with the Club during this time. In only his second season he took on the role of Club Secretary with enthusiasm and commitment. Adrian played most of his cricket in the lower XIs and was described in Jim Kenny's book as "a cagey spin bowler". This saw Adrian win the 5XI bowling average in the 98-99 season with an impressive 26 wicket haul for the season. Adrian boasted a rare stat in that during his time with the club he took more wickets than he made runs! Adrian lived his life to the fullest and he will be greatly missed.

Condolences to Adrian's wife Trish and his immediate family and friends.

Hampton Cricket Club

(Founded 1908)

The club is affiliated with:

Cricket Southern Bayside (CSB) since 2016. South Eastern Cricket Association (since 2013).

The SECA was originally formed in 1960 and known as the City of Moorabbin Cricket Association (CMCA)

The club has been formerly affiliated with:

Victorian Junior Cricket Association (now Victorian Turf Cricket Association)	(1939-2016)
Brighton District Cricket Association	(1912-1940)
Henty Cricket Association	(1935-1939)
Federal Cricket Association	(1975-1977)
Victorian Women's Cricket Association	(1977-1985)

In 2021-22, the club was represented by:

Seniors

1 st XI	CSB	Championship Division
2 nd XI	CSB	Division 3
3 rd XI	CSB	Division 5
4 th XI	CSB	Saturday One Day Division 2
Sun XI 1	CSB	Sunday One Day Division 1
Rebels	CSB	Sunday One Day Division 2
Presidents	CSB	Sunday One Day Division 3

Juniors

SECA	Girls U13 South Girls U11 Yellow Girls U11 Green
	U 16 B Friday Central U 14 A Friday U 14 B Friday Central
	U 14 C3 Friday North
	U 14 C4 Friday Central
	U 14 C5 Friday Central
	U 12 A Premier South
	U 12 B Sunday
	U 12 C2 Saturday Central
	U 12 C3 Saturday Central
	U 12 C2 Sunday
	U 12 C3 Sunday
	Rookies 1 Saturday West

Woolworths Master Blasters Program Woolworths Junior Blasters Program

Rookies 2 Saturday North

Premierships and Runners-up

Premiers

В	DCA	Cricket Southern Bayside		VJCA / VTCA		CMCA/SE	CA Senior	CMCA/S	ECA Junior
Year	Grade	Year	Grade	Year	Grade	Year	Grade	Year	Grade
1922-23	1 st	2017-18	Div 5	1965-66	Sth A	1966-67	E	1978-79	U16B
1924-25	1 st	2018-19	Sun One Day Div1	1973-74	Sth A	1967-68	С	1981-82	U12A
1926-27	1 st	2019-20 C	Championship Division	1976-77	Sen Div 2nds	1973-74	E	1983-84	U16A
1926-27	2^{nd}	2019-20	Div 5 White Ball	1977-78	Sth E	1980-81	K	1983-84	U14A
1931-32	1 st	2020-21	Sun One Day Div 1	1978-79	Sen Div 2nds	1984-85	J	1983-84	U12A
				1980-81	Sen Div 2nds	1999-00	J	1985-86	U12B
				1980-81	Sth C2			1987-88	U14A
				1998-99	Sth C2			1990-91	U16B
				1999-00	Sth C2			1992-93	U14A
				2001-02	Sth C1			1994-95	U12C
				2003-04	Sth C1			1997-98	U12D
				2003-04	Sth C2			2008-09	U16C
				2004-05	Sth C1			2008-09	U12D
				2005-06	Sth C1			2014-15	U16C
				2006-07	Senior A			2015-16	U12B
				2006-07	Snr 2nds South			2016-17	U14B
				2010-11	Sth A1			2017-18	U14A
				2010-11	Sth A2			2017-18	U12C
				2011-12	Sth D1			2018-19	U/12C
				2012-13	Sth A1			2021-22	U/12C
				2012-13	Sth A2				
				2013-14	South Division				
				2013-14	South C3				
				2014-15	South D1				
				2015-16	Sth A 2nds				
				2015-16	South D1				

Runners-up

ВІ	DCA	Cricket	Southern Bayside	\	/JCA/VTCA	CMCA/SE	CA Senior	CMCA/SI	ECA Junior
Year	Grade	Year	Grade	Year	Grade	Year	Grade	Year	Grade
1923-24	1st	2016-17	Sun One Day Div	1960-61	Sth C	1961-62	D	1965-66	U16A
1925-26	1st	2017-18	Sat One Day Div2	1962-63	Sth A	1964-65	С	1966-67	U16A
1927-28	1st	2019-20	Championship Div White Ball	1964-65	Sth A	1966-67	E	1972-73	U14A
1928-29	1st	2019-20	Sat One Day Div 2	1966-67	Sth C	1967-68	D	1973-74	U14A
1932-33	1st	2019-20	Sun One Day Div 2	1969-70	Sen Div 2nds	1973-74	С	1981-82	U14A
1933-34	3rd	2020-21	Division 5	1977-78	Sen Div 2nds	1985-86	E	1982-83	U12A
				1977-78	Sth D	2001-02	J	1985-86	U16A
				1979-80	Sen Div 2nds			1993-94	U12A
				1981-82	Sen Div			1995-96	U14A
				1987-88	Sen Div			1995-96	U12A
				1988-89	Sth C2			1997-98	U16A
				1989-90	Sth C2			2000-01	U12E
				1991-92	Sen Div 2nds			2006-07	U14B
				1992-93	Sth C2			2007-08	U14B
				1993-94	Sen Div			2011-12	U12C
				1999-00	Sth A2			2012-13	U16C
				2001-02	Sth A			2012-13	U14A
				2006-07	Sth C2			2012-13	U12B
				2009-10	Sth C2			2013-14	U16C
				2010-11	Sth D1			2016-17	U16B
				2012-13	Sth C3 (3 rd XI)			2016-17	U16C
				2013-14	Sth D1			2019-20	U/12C1
								2020-21	U/14C
								2020-21	U/12B
								2021-22	U/14C
								2021-22	U/12C

Office Bearers 2021-22

President:	Andrew Gooden	
Vice President:	Hamish Scully	
Secretary:	Glenn Finkelde	
Treasurer:	Anthony Gillbee	
General Committee:	Paul Bowden David Lever Rod Rae Alex Roney Dallas Voss	Michael Curtis Sam Kenny Craig Nott Abe Kenny
Cricket Operations Manager	Ben Kezilas	
Junior Manager:	Michael Curtis	
Club Coach:	Matt Kenny	
Captains	XI	
	1 st 2 nd 3 rd 4 th Sunday XI 1 Rebels President's XI	Charlie Ross Russell Anderson Louis McAsey / Glenn Finkelde Craig Nott / Jonathan Carstens Rod Rae Matt Kenny Various
Selection Committee	Rod Rae and all capt	ains
Curators:	Dallas Voss Chris Smith	(Boss James Reserve) (Castlefield Reserve)
Bar Manager:	Andrew Gooden	

President's Report

Another year impacted by the dreaded spicey cough!

However, a year of great progress and development across the club for sure.

Our Juniors continue to impress in their quality of play and the quantity of teams on the field each week. Michael Curtis deserves our thanks as do all the junior managers, coaches and volunteers. We have so much to look forward to in the coming years as a by-product of all the work done in the past. The growth in the Girls' teams is so encouraging and deserves a special mention.

The committee would like to thank all the captains across all the grades this year. You have led beautifully as was reflected in being awarded the CSB 'Spirit of Cricket' award. Well done all.

To the Committee and Cricket Operations well done. We did have the competition turned into a one-day only contest again which is certainly not our preferred options across all Teams. I can confirm that we will be returning to 7 two-day games and 7 one-day games for the upcoming season. The format is identical to that of that wonderful year where we won at Championship level.

As I enjoy doing every year, a special mention to Anthony Gillbee and Glenn Finkelde for their continued contribution to Hampton Cricket Club. We marvel in the amount that this pair contributes, with the Junior development being close to their hearts. I am so grateful for our friendship and shared love of the Club.

Thanks to those that assisted with the functions this year, Mark Anderson and Rod Rae were noticeable contributors supported by many others.

Others to thank include Ben Kezilas, Paul Bowden, Sam Kenny, Alex Roney, Abe Kenny, Dallas Voss, Chris Smith, Peter Wright, Craig Nott and David Lever. Great job all.

Thank you to Matt Kenny and Charles Ross for leading the club at a broader level, but with a focus on the First XI. I look forward to Matt's further contribution and I am delighted to announce that Justin Forbes will be our Club coach for the upcoming season. We are thrilled that he has accepted this position.

To our families many thanks for supporting us in being Hampton cricketers and supporters. It is greatly appreciated. So, here's to the upcoming season. It should be a ripper.

Go Hammers.

Andy Gooden President

Secretary's Report

It's hard to write this without considering the context of the last two and a bit years. Community sporting clubs have reflected the struggles of so many in the community, but in many respects, it has forced the people who administer these clubs to adapt. To seek out new ways to survive. To look for new revenue sources. And to look for growth areas.

Hampton was probably already on this path, but the challenges of the last couple of years have accelerated (and definitely focused) this change. It's amazing to think that 2 years before Covid hit we had 5 senior teams and 11 junior teams. We didn't have a girls' program. Our introductory programs (Junior Blasters and Master Blasters) were decent, but by no means spectacular.

Since then, we have added 2 senior teams which have served the dual purpose of bringing some older players back to the game, while helping to develop some of the younger stars. In many cases this has been with fathers and sons in the same team — which from personal experience is also enjoyable for other players in the team. Speaking to some parents last year it would seem there is more demand for growth which we are happy to accommodate Next season we will have at least 23 junior teams which is an amazing effort from Michael Curtis (reigning Harry Sutton Trophy winner for best club person) and his wonderful junior committee.

Four of these teams will be girls' teams – and although we don't have a women's team yet, hopefully it isn't too long until we have an organically created women's team, of girls who have trod the pathway from Blasters to Senior cricket, as many of their male counterparts have done. Of course, we'd love to see the re-introduction of a Hampton women's team – but in the meantime we will work on making our girls program the biggest and best it can be. And our introductory programs have over 160 kids in them, providing a sustainable pathway into hardball cricket. This all hasn't happened by accident. Along with the amazing work by a wonderful band of volunteers, as a club we've put investment into junior cricket – through a relationship with the Australian Cricket Institute (which we'd love to extend) and coaching clinics through the school holidays. Combined with this is the reintroduction of the Hampton Academy this year to help kids move into senior cricket. We will continue to look at ways to give more to the development of our kids

This has created challenges – people and facilities the big ones. As I said, the junior committee, coaches and managers have done an amazing job. We thanked them at an informal function before the end of the season, but it would be remiss of me not to do it again. With regard to facilities – we've already had meaningful discussions with Bayside Council about shoring up more permanent grounds for our juniors – hopefully 2022/23 will see the fruits of these efforts.

On the field, well done to our 3 junior sides who made it through it to Grand Finals, and especially the Sunday U12C side who achieved the ultimate success. As much as we've focused on Development, Participation and Fun for our juniors – there is nothing like achieving premiership glory. May it be one of many flags those kids play in for the Seahorses.

To Andy – thanks for your support, friendship and leadership. So much of what happens around our club is unseen – and so much of that is done by you. There have been few more deserving life members than you – congratulations again for receiving that honour.

To Gibb – Ctrl C, Ctrl V from every other year. This club continues to owe you an amazing debt of gratitude. Thanks again

To Ando – his passion for the club is endless. Sometimes it frustrates you, but that is what we love about you. Your work with the events was as always, superb

To Rod for looking after sponsorship and Chairman of Selectors - super stuff

To Hamish again, so much of what you did was behind the scenes – but not unappreciated by those who know!! Best of luck with the next stage of your life

And to the rest of the committee - simply, thank you

Again, to Beth – thank you for your support. You know me better than anyone, and you know that part of what makes me tick is my time spent at Hampton. Thanks for encouraging that. Many wouldn't, but I know that you always would

Roll on 2022/23 = Go Seahorses

Glenn Finkelde Secretary

A big thanks to our sponsors for their generous support

Principal Club Sponsors





Club Sponsors















The Club encourages all members and supporters to support our great sponsors

Treasurer's Report

I am pleased to present the financial reports of the Hampton Cricket Club for season 2021/22 for your consideration.

Firstly, on behalf of the club, I would like to thank all our sponsors; please see the previous page for their details. It is great to see that these businesses have been willing to maintain a financial contribution for many years now, and I ask that all Hamptonians make every effort to support our sponsors. This season these businesses contributed over \$14,000 to our club, without this kind of support we could not offer the level of professionalism and facilities that we provide without a substantial increase in subscriptions.

Little Real Estate continued as a major sponsor via a massive contribution of \$8,000 and in a great show of commitment have already paid for next season. If you have an investment property please get in contact with Andy Gooden to see what the great folk at Little Real Estate can do for you. This season saw Plant Access join the club as another major sponsor coming on board with a big thanks to Junior Coach and parent of two Hampton Juniors, John Harris for helping to make this happen. Rod Rae, Michael Curtis and Peter Wright are also valued supporters of the mighty Seahorses. SuperMembership continued to be a valuable income source contributing around \$7800 to the club's coffers. Junior subscriptions broke the previous maximum by a few hundred dollars bringing in close \$44,000 thanks to the great work of the junior committee lead by Michael Curtis off the back of 17 junior teams and an ever expanding girls' program. Junior Blasters and Master Blasters net income was almost double from the prior season and the numbers coming in from that base augur well for the expansion of our junior program in the coming seasons. A huge thanks to Paul Bowden and Dave McGuigan for leading these programs and their army of helpers.

The late start to the season was of little concern financially as the club posted a profit of \$14,321.89, making it almost \$43,500 profit in 2 seasons. Off the back of those 2 results the club made the decision to defer some sponsorship income to next season along with the funds from the Toyota raffle. This money has been earmarked to improve the practice nets and expand our junior coaching program through the academy and more involvement from the Australian Cricket Institute. There were also a number of invoices for coaching, presentation night and the final supermember draw that were accounted for. As we accrued the presentation night expense it was only reasonable that we also accrued the income and there was some unpaid sponsorship as at 30th April. I'm please to say that the sponsorship has now been paid. I'd be very surprised if many suburban cricket clubs could match our financial strength with over \$100,000 in the bank and no long term debt.

The single biggest difference between this season and last is a \$21,000 increase in coaching expenses as we returned to paying some senior players and made a significant investment in our junior coaching program with the Australian Cricket Institute, Maddy Negri as a dedicated girls coach and a number of senior players coaching our juniors. Our bar margin dropped slightly to 60%, still a good result. Despite the abbreviated season and reduced social functions bar income was \$35,636 with around \$22,000 being retained as profit. As always Lefty gets a great deal of the credit for this with his Thursday night meals.

The financial result reported on this page is but one part of the success of the Hampton Cricket Club. The club is going from strength to strength increasing from 6 senior teams to 7, maintaining 17 junior teams and over 150 children participating in Master Blasters and Junior Blasters is an indication of a great club that is getting greater as the years pass.

In closing I would like to thank Danielle for her ongoing support and understanding.

Anthony Gillbee Treasurer



Auditor's Report

HAMPTON CRICKET CLUB INC. REVIEWERS REPORT

TO THE HAMPTON CRICKET CLUB

I have reviewed the accounts set out in the annual Report.

In my opinion

- a. The statements of Receipts and payments for the year ended 30th April 2022 and balance sheet as at 30th April 2022 are properly drawn up so as to give a true and fair view of the club for the above shown period according to the information supplied, the explanations given and as shown by the books of the club.
- b. Proper accounting records and other registers required to be kept under the rules have been kept.
- c. There were no defects or irregularities in the accounts.

Peter Wright

Dated 4th July 2022

Cricket Operations Report

It felt like 2020 all over again as our pre-season training was cancelled due to lockdowns after just two sessions. We once again were forced to cancel the Junior Academy, there would be one-day cricket only for the second consecutive year and the season start date was pushed to November due to Covid related lockdowns. As a result, there was an incredible amount of planning that was ultimately fruitless and we ended up having to ride the Covid wave once again. Despite this we were blessed during the season with only minimal impact from the pandemic, a stark contrast to our winter sports colleagues who completed just half a season in two years.

For the first time since the 1990s, the Club fielded 7 Senior sides. A remarkable achievement and one everyone at the Club should be very proud of. Giving more people the opportunity to play cricket in a great environment is what we are all about and it was exciting to see more Junior involvement, both kids and parents.

It was a season bereft of silverware for the Club with our 4th XI led by **Craig Nott** and **Jono Carstens** and 3rd XI led by **Glenn Finkelde** going closest, missing out in the first round of finals. A year of two halves for our 1st XI going to the Christmas break 0-5 before winning 6 of their last 7 to finish just short of a semi-final appearance. Perhaps the side most impacted by player health and travel issues it was a disappointing year for the 2nd XI nonetheless as wins were few and far between. Spreading our Sunday resources across three teams had some impact on performance as all three sides missed finals.

A terrific result at the CSB Awards Night with our Club taking out the Spirit of Cricket Award. Great to see some acknowledgement of outstanding years by **Charlie Ross** and **Jarrod Munday** as they were selected in the CSB Championship Division Team of the Year. Recognition too at the CSB Awards night for **Jono Carstens** (Sat One Day Div 2 Batting), **Jono Whelan** (Sat One Day Div 2 Bowling), **Rod Rae** (Sun One Day Div 1 Bowling) and **David Crewdson** (Sun Div 3 Batting).

All in all, it was another challenging year with plenty of curveballs thrown our way. Important to acknowledge and thank those who ensured we were able to play the game we love and create a great environment for us to do so.

Charlie Ross was incredible in his first year as 1st XI skipper. Charlie's leadership skills both on ground and off, his coolness under pressure and his ability to relate to and get the most out of all his players was exceptional. That is evidenced by the renaissance of Chris Ellison bowling frugal middle overs and the left-field introduction of Louis McAsey to the side. Charlie's contribution in his role as Bowling Coach was also highly impactful as he worked closely with several developing young players.

As Senior Coach for the third straight year, **Matt Kenny** provided a terrific training environment that enabled our players to get the best out of each other and themselves. He was ably supported by **Justin Forbes** as Assistant Coach after Juzzy's playing season was cut short by a significant knee injury. I look forward to the year ahead where this Coaching team will take cricket experience to the next level.

Jono Carstens, Russell Anderson and **Craig Nott** all made significant contributions both as on-field leaders in their respective XIs but also members of the Cricket Operations team. I genuinely appreciate the counsel of these guys and our Club is a far better place for having them around.

Rod Rae took on the role of Chairman of Selectors with great enthusiasm and gave the role the energy and positive intensity that it truly needs. His analysis, advice and recommendations were truly valued by all captains and coaches.

Shout outs to **Dallas Voss** and **Chris Smith** for their tireless efforts in preparing high quality turf wickets for our teams to play on week in, week out. Fantastic recognition for Dallas with Boss James Reserve taking out the "Ground of the Year Award" from CSB. An amazing result when you couple it with the fact we were able to train on the centre wicket every Thursday night after Christmas which was an incredible advantage for our 1st XI. There is certainly no coincidence that we were able to put five wins on the trot during this time and catapult ourselves back in the mix for finals heading into the last three rounds.

Big thanks to **Peter Wright**, **Sam Goold** and others who took on 1st XI scoring duties throughout the season. It is a significant commitment and I know our 1st XI are really appreciative of your efforts.

I would specifically like to call out the support of President **Andy Gooden** and Secretary **Glenn Finkelde**. Our Club runs on the contribution of too few but the contributions of these two are immense. Thank you both for your guidance, support and for simply making our Club a great place to be around.

Big thanks to all the families of all volunteers at the Club. I certainly understand the strain the hours can put on home life. Specifically, I would like to thank my wife **Kate** and the kids for all their support to enable me to do something I love.

As we look forward to a more "normal" pre-season with the expectation of October cricket for the first time in three years, our Club is in an incredibly strong position. We have a great opportunity to capitalise on our growth and set ourselves up to be a powerhouse in CSB for years to come. To realise our potential, we must continue to leverage our strengths and build on our "One Club" mantra.

Ben Kezilas Cricket Operations Manager

Junior Manager's Report

The massive growth of junior cricket continues unabated in the Bayside region and the Hampton Cricket Club once again welcomed record numbers across boys/girls and teams for the 2021/22 Junior Cricket Season. As a club our overarching philosophy is to teach the kids the fundamentals of the game in a fun and safe environment that leads to a passion for cricket.

It was great to have junior sport return with the COVID related challenges the prior season. However, we still did have some challenges with the season being impacted by many teams having to forfeit a game or two due to unavailability of players due to guarantine.

Our Volunteers – Coaches and Team Managers

Clearly with so many kids keen to play cricket this only becomes possible thanks to the generous support of the Hampton Cricket Club community, families and friends. The Mums and Dads that stick their hands up and take on the roles as coaches and managers are worth their weight in gold. Without these people our teams and by default your kids wouldn't get to play.

On behalf of the Hampton Cricket Club Committee our sincerest thanks to all the parents, carers, friends and family that give up their time to take on the roles of coach, manager, scorer, driver, net helper, snack provider, uniform washer or any of the other endless tasks that go in to getting our teams out on the park each week.

Junior Blasters

Our Junior Blasters increased again in numbers to 67 from 54 last season including 8 girls. Paul Bowden, Daisy Flockhart, Taylor Jones and Simon Power were charged with introducing cricket to our youngest members, we're extremely grateful for their efforts in what is a challenging and critical role in welcoming people to our club for the first time.

Master Blasters

We pride ourselves on nurturing the kids' desire to play the game with 'Woolies Junior Blaster' for children typically 7 and above. Due to the growth of the Master Blasters program at Hampton with 13 teams this season, we again ran our own Master Blaster program each Saturday morning at Boss James Reserve.

Dave McGuigan took on the role as Hampton's Master Blaster coach and he did an amazing job co-ordinating with our 108 kids (up from 67 season before) spread across 13 teams. These teams were well led by coaches Paul Kavanagh, Chris Burley, Mark Avery, Sam Fitzpatrick, James Edmonds, Helen Brown, Simon Power, Derek McDonald, Nick Waterhouse, Lee Corbitt, Catherine Quinn, Gary Hardie, Adam Priddey, Nat Parbhu, Nick Vakrinos and David McGuigan.

We look forward to welcoming those kids that will progress to Under 12 Rookies next season with the Seahorses and of course those kids that may have another season at Master Blaster.

Underage Teams

Our remaining 17 underage teams had very positive seasons all round, with coaches across all teams impressed by the improvement of individual skills and team collaboration and match understanding of our boys and girls. While we are not solely focused on winning as a club, it was great to see **six** of our teams playing in Finals with the **14C Friday** team coached by Michael Curtis, **Sunday U12C** team coached by Nick Myers and **Saturday 12C** team coached by John Harris making their way through to the Grand Final.

The Grand Finals were extremely tight throughout with 14C falling 2 overs short and Saturday 12C not able to chase a large total.

Our **12C Sunday team won the grand final** passing the opposition score in the last over in a very exciting game! Well done to all the boys and girls who played this season, you have had a fantastic season and the way you represented your families and the mighty Seahorses during the Final was simply sensational.

I also wanted to highlight the importance we as a club place on our juniors playing senior cricket when they get the chance to, of course at an appropriate age and ability.

We field a Sunday One day senior development side colloquially known as "The Rebels" that is made up of 3-4 Senior players with 8-9 Under 16/14 players. This year the club welcomed a third Sunday side again made up of dads and junior boys, most of which played U14 this season.

Junior Awards

Due the size of the junior program we held Junior Presentation night over 3 nights which were very well attended at Boss James Pavilion.

Some explanatory notes for our Junior Awards:

All Rookie Teams

 These awards are at the discretion of the coach/manager and we encourage them to look for improvement over the course of the season in the major skill sets as identified.

All other Underage teams

- The Batting and Bowling Averages awards are determined by the player statistics over the course of the year with some minimum requirements in place regarding innings batted and wickets taken
- The Fielding and Coach awards are again at the discretion of the coach/manager.

Junior Club Champion Award

 This again is a statistical award with points awarded for all facets of the game (runs scored, wickets taken, catches completed, stumpings, run outs etc).

Killara Medal

• This award recognises those players that live the literal definition of Killara being "always there"....awarded on a 3-2-1 basis for each completed match, this award is often won by those players that regularly and selflessly go over and above for their team. It may be taking that clutch wicket to break a partnership or staying in at one end while batting doggedly protecting your wicket or supporting your teammate if a mistake is made. Arguably the most prestigious medal awarded each year at the Club.

2021-22 Junior Award Winners

Junior Club Champion Jake Fix
Runner Up Henry Feast

Killara Medal Henry Feast Runner Up Lewis Blake

	Batting	Bowling	Fielding	Coach's award
U/16B	Jake Fix	Connor Taylor	Tom Westerbeek	James Diener
	189 runs @ 47.10	11 wickets @ 17.64		
U/14A	Jack Power	Jack Power	Liam Davis	Will Jamieson
	152 runs @ 19.13	8 wickets @ 21.88		
U/14B	Jackson Gillbee	Jude Kenny	Sunny King	Campbell Hardie
	147 runs @ 24.50	10 wickets @ 4.50		
U/14C1	Seb Govey	Luke Kollmorgen	Liam Farr	George Robinson
	281 runs @ 56.2	9 wickets @ 8.33	Liaiii Faii	George Robinson
U/14C2	Parker Miller	Parker Miller	Flynn Seator-Morris	Josh Richardson
	171 runs @ 28.50	11 wickets @ 8.27		
U/14C3	Charlie Denning	Matthew Bellamy	William Todd	Archie O'Sullivan
	111 runs @ 18.50	5 wickets @ 14.80		
U/12A Sat	Lachlan O'Donnell- Lace	Hugo Garnsworthy	Liam McConkey	Jack Gilmore
	113 runs @ 28.25	6 wickets @ 7.83	,	
	Harry Edwards	Oscar Allen		
U/12B Sun			Ben Montgomery	Dan Pickett
	201 runs @ 40.20	9 wickets @ 8.78		
U/12C1 Sat	Lewis Blake	Tom Hart	Andrew Francis	Zachary Marsland
	193 runs @ 48.25	9 wickets @ 6.00		
U/12C2 Sat	Jason Ingram	Jason Ingram	Zac Walker	James Harris
	175 runs @ 58.33	16 wickets @ 7.13		
U/12C 1 Sun	Henry Feast 317 runs @ 105.67	Liam Curtis 8 wickets @ 7.38	Liam Richardson	Connor Edmonds
U/12C 2 Sun	Ethan Watt 92 runs @30.67	Oliver Watson 13 wickets @ 8.77	Caspar Jaanamagi	Yuvi Saraw

	Batting	Bowling	Coach's award
Under 13 Girls	Kasey Faruk	Emmy Clarke Matilda Watson	Charlotte Desmyth
Under 11 Green Girls	Maia Dusting	Lyla Symons	Lola White
Under 11 Yellow Girls	Jessica Tutt	Kiki Dieter-Eves	Tania Jaison
Saturday Rookies 1	Thomas Edwards	Lucas Fourtzis	Sean Moore
Saturday Rookies 2	Dane Grace	Hugh Graydon James Johannassen	Kanvar Singh

Finally, thank you once again to all the parents and carers for their ongoing trust in supporting your kids playing on a weekly basis during the cricket season. It is a privilege and something that we don't take for granted. Wishing all our junior families the best of health. Stay safe, and we look forward to seeing you back next season.

Go Seahorses!!

Michael Curtis Junior Manager

Hall Of Fame

The Hampton Cricket Club established the Hall of Fame during the centenary celebrations of 2008 with 3 foundation members inducted into the Hall of Fame.

The club constitution sets out the criteria for induction into the Hall of Fame: Members who "embody the spirit of Hampton and whose achievements have shaped the culture and destiny of the club".

Below is the list of Hall of Fame inductees.

FOUNDATION MEMBERS (2008)						
George Morrison	Bill Costelloe SNR	Grantley Evans				
	INDUCTED (2012)					
Fergie Anderson	Alan Broadbent	Bob Christie				
Russell Cooper	Rob Cottle	Dave Dick				
Ken English	Geoff Evans	Kevin Gleeson				
Doug Hayes	George Jackson	Jim Kenny				
John Kenny	Max Grimmer	Alby Leitch				
Len Manzie	John McCulloch	Laurie Morrison				
Gary Nash	Peter Neville	Con O'Donohue				
Bill Pewtress AO	Doug Powell	Jim Rigby				
Charlie Ross	Harry Sutton	Jim Westhead				
John Wintle	Peter Wright					
INDUCTED (2016)						
Paul Curry						

Life Members

The constitution provides for the appointment of up to two life memberships each year. To be appointed to this prestigious office, a member must have given a minimum of seven years' service, and whilst the appropriate clause is not specific about the nature of the service, it is generally accepted that this shall include service off, as well as on, the field.

This year, Andrew Gooden was awarded Life Membership of the Hampton Cricket Club.

Below is a list of those who have been awarded life membership.

		1
Anderson E (Ted)	Finkelde G (Glenn)	Morrison L R (Laurie)
Anderson M (Mark)	Gooden A (Andrew)	Nash G (Gary)
Anderson R F (Fergie)	Gillbee A (Anthony)	Neville P (Peter)
Begg C (Charles - Snr)	Gleeson K J (Kevin)	O' Donohue C (Con)
Black W (Harry - Snr)	Grimmer M (Max)	Pewtress W (Bill) AO
Blair K (Kevin)	Hamer G (Greg)	Powell D W (Doug)
Bowden P (Paul)	Hewet B (Barry)	Prentice J G (John - Snr)
Bradman Sir Donald (Honorary)	Heywood J (James)	Quon A (Anthony)
Bright R J (Roy)	Hope N (Neil)	Reidy M (Mick)
Broadbent A (Alan)	Horton F (Frank)	Reddie B J (Barry)
Bryant B (Bernard)	Housden F (Fred)	Rigby J (Jim)
Christie R (Bob)	Howell T J (Tom)	Ross C J (Charles)
Cooper J (Jo) Mrs	Howell T J (Grace) Mrs	Rudd J (John)
Cooper R (Russell)	Hubbard P T (Pat)	Sillitoe R J (Robert)
Cooper W (Bill)	Jackson G E (George)	Simmonds D M (Don)
Costelloe W H H (Bill)	Kenny J M (John)	Slade A G (Alec)
Costelloe W H H Mrs	Kenny J T (Jim)	Sutton H W (Harry)
Cottle R (Rob)	Kenny J (Joe)	Tregear R (Rod)
Curry J (Justin)	Kenny M (Matt)	Upton J M (Mace)
Curry P (Paul)	Kenny S (Sam)	Voss D (Dallas)
Davidson A W (Bill - Senior)	Kezilas B (Ben)	Webster W (Bill)
Dick A E (Alec)	Lee J (James)	Westhead J (Jim)
Downes G (Greg)	Lee J (James) Mrs	Wigley R C (Ray)
English K (Ken)	Manzie L G (Len)	Wintle J L (John)
Evans G H (Grant)	McCulloch J E (John)	Wright P (Peter)
Evans G L (Geoff)	McLean M (Michael)	
Evans W.E ()	McLean W G (Bill - Snr)	
	•	•

Senior Trophy Winners

W.H. Costelloe Shield Charlie Ross

Club Champion

R.L. Paterson Trophy Jarrod Munday

Club Champion - Runner Up

J.T. Kenny Killara Medallist Jonathan Carstens

Grantley Evans Trophy Jarrod Munday

(1st XI batting average)

George Jackson Trophy Luke Nixon-Smith (1st XI bowling average) Louis McAsey

Ken English Trophy Russell Anderson

(2nd XI bowling average)

Harry Sutton Trophy Michael Curtis

(Best Clubman/woman)

Ted Anderson Trophy Simon Power

(Best Clubman/woman - Junior Section)

R. J. Kilkenny Trophy Jonathan Carstens

(4th XI batting average)

Len Manzie Trophy Jarrod Munday

(Outstanding wicket-keeping)

Max Grimmer Trophy Charlie Ross

(Best 1st XI player)

Alan Broadbent Trophy Louis McAsey

(Most Improved Player)

Duck of the Year 3rd XI v Beaumaris

Vince Palamara Trophy

Coach's Award Jarrod Hewitt

Batting and Bowling Averages

XI	Batting	Average	Bowling	Average
	Jarrod Munday	468 runs @ 46.63	Luke Nixon-Smith	11 wickets @ 13.64
1 st			Louis McAsey	14 wickets @ 13.64
2 nd	Dallas Voss	189 runs @ 37.80	Russell Anderson	9 wickets @ 22.22
3 rd	Jaspreet Bhasin	250 runs @ 27.78	Paul Smith	15 wickets @ 6.40
4 th	Jonathan Carstens	329 runs @ 54.83	Jonathan Whelan	25 wickets @ 6.24
Sunday 1	Dean Hewitt	194 runs @ 32.33	Rod Rae	20 wickets @ 10.80
Rebels	Sam Kenny	121 runs @ 20.17	Colin Edwards	10 wickets @ 14.40
Presidents	Justin Clarkson	146 runs @ 48.67	Not awarded	

Perpetual Trophy Biographies

The club awards a number of perpetual trophies named after individuals who have made significant contributions to the club. Details of these individuals are listed below.

W H (Bill) Costelloe (Club Championship)

Bill Costelloe was one of the most significant figures in Hampton's long history. He joined the club when it reformed after the First World War and remained a force as both a player and administrator for the next 30 years. He was a fine cricketer in his own right having captained the 1st XI for a number of seasons and winning the 1st XI batting and bowling averages several times, including the double in 1937-38 and 1938-39.

However, he is probably best remembered as Hampton's foremost administrator of that era. He served as President of the club for many years but also filled numerous other roles including curator, social organiser, correspondent, association delegate and selector. He was the cornerstone of the club for over a quarter of a century.

R L (Ron) Paterson (Club Championship runner-up)

Ron 'Banjo' Paterson was one of the key on-field contributors to Hampton's successful rebuilding during the late 1950s and early 1960s. Ron was a fierce competitor, a great fast bowler and aggressive lower order batsman. With another club legend, Kevin Gleeson, he formed one of the most feared opening attacks in the VTCA at that time. He was an extremely popular club-man and his sudden and untimely death at age 29 devastated the club. The R L Paterson trophy was struck in his honour and memory.

J T (Jim) Kenny (Killara Medal)

Jim Kenny is truly one of the club's greatest players and was the first to reach 300 games. Starting in 1959-60, Jim amassed 349 games, scored 8,675 runs with a top score of 149, took 36 wickets and completed 199 dismissals. Some would argue that all this was achieved with scant attention to training! Jim's classical batting technique, coupled with his deep understanding of the game, equipped him to be a successful junior coach later in his career. His off-field contribution included many years as Secretary and further periods as a committee member, and in more recent times, 'The Godfather' to whom many have turned for sound advice.

G H (Grantley) Evans (1st XI batting average)

Unusually for a Life Member, Grant did not play cricket. He is remembered as one of the great administrators, serving at various times as President, Treasurer, delegate, 1st XI scorer and Chairman of Selectors. He did not confine his activities to Hampton, as he was also a member of the then VJCA (now known as VTCA) executive for several seasons. On moving to Queensland, he was appointed Secretary of the Queensland Cricket Association in 1980-81, one of his early discoveries being that the score book from the famous tied Test of 1960-61 had been disposed of in the interests of saving space.

G E (George) Jackson (1st XI bowling average)

George, competitive, uncompromising and with a temperament usually associated with fast bowling was an all rounder of distinction. A powerful and aggressive batsman and orthodox left arm slow bowler whose principal weapons were flight, control and accuracy, he played all bar the first three of his first 90 games in the 1st XI, won the Club Championship three times between 1960 and 1969, captained the 1st and 2nd XIs for several seasons and was also a long serving committeeman. A contemporary report described him as 'the most colourful, aggressive and provocative player in South A'. Equally, he was the first to invite the opposition to join him for a beer after the game.

R J (Bob) Kilkenny (4th XI batting average)

One of the club's genuine characters, 'Killa' was an attractive batsman and a bowler of some of the slowest and highest flighted leg-breaks in the history of senior cricket. Being a teacher, his appearances were limited as he spent several seasons in country postings. He was a member of the 2nd XI which posted Hampton's record score of 459. After a turf career spent chiefly in the seconds, he returned in the late 1960's to captain the 5th XI in the CMCA. His side, colloquially known as Killa's Commandos, included a high proportion of juniors, many of whom became the backbone of Hampton on and off the field over the next three decades. He was an extremely humorous raconteur whose style and content of match report is fondly remembered by players of his era.

Ken English (2nd XI Bowling)

Ken joined Hampton in 1973/74 and in his first year was a star in the South A premiership side. He took 35 wickets at an average of 12, highlights being 8/20 [and 11/35 for the match] against his old side Sandringham, and 5/25 in the second innings of a low scoring Grand Final against Moorabbin. In 1975-76 he achieved the remarkable figures of 9/17 and 6/25 in the Seconds against Glenhuntly. These are the best ever innings and match figures for the Seconds, and have been bettered only twice in the history of senior cricket at Hampton. Ken was also on the committee in 1976/1977 and 1977/78 and from 1991/92 until 1996/97, filling the role of assistant secretary in 1978/79 to 1980/81. Ken has filled many other roles in his time being both the VTCA and CMCA delegate and statistician. Right throughout the nineties and into 2004/05 has been the 1st XI scorer, mentor and critic.

Len Manzie (Outstanding wicket-keeping)

Len commenced his career in 1961, and despite having been absent from the club for some years, became the first player to reach the coveted 400-game milestone in the 2004/05 season. During his career, Len has scored over 5000 runs, with a highest score of 91* and completed 300+ dismissals. After abandoning his wicket-keeping role some years ago, Len confounded everybody by re-inventing himself as a bowler! Not only did he win a 6th eleven bowling average one season, but his unconventional bowling action has seen the end of over 50 batsmen to date - so much for the unimaginative captains who refused to give him a bowl, and those who said he would never take a wicket!

Whilst Len has made a great contribution on the field, this pales into insignificance when compared to his off-field activities. Len has at times been Secretary, Treasurer and committee-man for many years, all of which duties he discharged without fuss, but with great commitment and competence. Len has won the Harry Sutton Trophy for Best Clubman three times, but, such has been his contribution in so many ways (and over such a lengthy period of time), there would have been little complaint from anybody if it had been awarded to Len every year. Perhaps the only aspect of Len which exceeds his contribution to the club is his personality - he has a generous nature, a wonderful sense of fair play, a great sense of humour and is genuinely respected by all who are, or have been, at the club during Len's time.

Max Grimmer (Best 1st XI player)

Max Grimmer started his career in 1958-59 and his on-field contribution can be explained only partly in his impressive statistics – Over 350 games, over 3000 runs and a sensational 750+ wickets. He has also been a highly regarded captain of both the 1st XI and 2nd XI, with a reputation for astute tactical judgement, an uncompromising attitude to success, but with an ability to get the best out of most players. His trophy cabinet contains many examples of the bowling averages he has won, plus many other visible reminders of his on-field skills, including the highly-prized Killara Medal.

Max's off-field contribution has also extended to being Chairman of Selectors on many occasions and preparation of the David Street wicket. Above all, Max has always been an astute adviser on almost every aspect of cricket and his opinion has been as highly-valued as it has been sought. His contribution to the Club was recognised in the award of Life Membership some years ago, as well as the Harry Sutton Trophy in 2001-02.

W H (Harry) Sutton (Best clubman/woman)

Harry Sutton joined the Hampton Cricket Club in the mid-1950s at a time when the club was descending to one of the lowest points in its history. A few people stood between the club and extinction at that time and prominent among those was Harry Sutton.

As President he used his great people skills to galvanise support for a rebuilding program and laid the foundations for the modern club. Among other things he presided over the club's expansion from two to four teams and the introduction of junior cricket to Hampton for the first time. After his retirement he remained an enthusiastic organizer of the Hampton past players group. The Harry Sutton trophy was struck in recognition of his outstanding contribution at such a critical point in the Club's history.

J M (John) Kenny (Junior Club Championship)

Although he was only directly involved at the Club for a little over a decade, John Kenny's influence at Hampton was profound. He was one of a small group of club members who initially saved and later rebuilt the club during the late 1950s and early 1960s. John was the driving force behind many initiatives including the establishment of the Hampton juniors, developing the now famous "statistical reviews" and undertaking extensive research on the Club's early history. Apart from his contribution to the Club's administration he was also a fine opening batsman in the successful teams of the 1960s, a part time left arm spinner and a classic cover fieldsman.

Alan Broadbent (Most Improved player)

Alan joined Hampton in 1981 at the age of 45 and began a wonderful career with the club, which saw him make over 1,000 runs and complete just on 350 dismissals in 255 games. At various times he assumed the role of President, Secretary, Vice President and was a member of the General Committee for many years. Even when he held no formal office he would give generously of his time and was always a source of wise counsel, not only in relation to club matters but at a personal level as well. As a cricketer Broadie never made it to the First Eleven but will be remembered as one of the most courageous players to don the blue and gold cap. He took many blows to his body both batting and keeping; he wore these many bruises as badges of honour and his regular visits to the Sandy Hospital casualty department became legendary.

Ted Anderson (Best Club man or woman – Junior section)

Ted first played at the Club from 1952 to 58 as an attacking batsman, off spin bowler and an outstanding fielder in the 1st XI. He returned to the club in 1978 playing a few games in the lower XIs including taking 10/21 in one match for the 6th XI. His greatest achievement however was in reshaping the junior section. Ted took charge of the junior development program and implemented a disciplined but highly empowering approach to coaching juniors. Many would comment that Ted revolutionised junior coaching. In his first year the Under 16s won their first ever flag and in 1983-84 Hampton achieved the near impossible - triple A grade flags for the U12, U14 and U16s. Many future great Hampton players emerged during Ted's tenure including Clint Ferguson, Brendan Curry, Paul Chernikeeff, Gary Hetherington and Sam Kenny. Ted left a great legacy that is the foundation for the success of our excellent current junior program.

Vince Palamara (Duck-of-the Year Award)

Vince Palamara ('Ponga' to his friends) played at the club from 1975 to 1997 while returning again to finally finish up in 2009. Vince commenced his career as a pace bowler claiming a total of 69 wickets but quickly established himself as a quality batsman who made almost 4,500 runs, with a top score of 125, in many respects belying the trophy which carries his name. He was also a fine gully fielder. Vince has been a constant and willing contributor to the club in many aspects and frequently delighted his friends and teammates with some of his social antics, particularly so when the fires of youth were burning within!

Club Championship: W.H. Costelloe Shield

Criteria for the award of points for the club championship is as follows:

Run 1 point Wicket 12 points
Catch 5 points Stumping 5 points
Assisted run out 5 points each player Unassisted run out 10 points

To reflect the difference in standard between grades, points earned are discounted as follows:

1st and 2nd XI - Full value 3rd and 4th XI - Full value less 10% Other XI's - Full value less 20% If a player played in 2 games over the one weekend only the points from the higher XI were included. 20-20 games are not included.

This Year's Club Champion is Charlie Ross

1957-58	Fergie Anderson	1958-59	Kevin Gleeson
1959-60	George Jackson	1960-61	Ron Patterson
1961-62	Michael Eddy	1962-63	George Jackson
1963-64	Geoff Evans	1964-65	Ron Cameron
1965-66	Adrian Davies	1966-67	Robert Kilkenny
1967-68	Ray Cooper	1968-69	George Jackson
1969-70	Kevin Burrington	1970-71	John Wintle
1971-72	Ray Cooper/Barry Reddie	1972-73	Ian Cooper
1973-74	Rod Tregear	1974-75	Russ Cooper
1975-76	Peter Neville	1976-77	Peter Wright
1977-78	Glen Housden	1978-79	Bob Christie
1979-80	Peter Neville	1980-81	Bob Christie
1981-82	John McCulloch	1982-83	Barry Hewet
1983-84	Peter Neville	1984-85	Mark Grimmer
1985-86	Chris Rose	1986-87	Bob Christie
1987-88	John McCreery	1988-89	Michael Mclean
1989-90	Craig Kernick	1990-91	Clint Ferguson
1991-92	Matthew Luckie	1992-93	Craig Kernick
1993-94	Craig Kernick	1994-95	Peter Neville
1995-96	Craig Kernick	1996-97	Joe Kenny
1997-98	Andrew Dove	1998-99	Sam Kenny
1999-00	Darren O'Brien	2000-01	Sam Kenny
2001-02	Sam Kenny	2002-03	Dale Towler
2003-04	Sam Kenny	2004-05	Tim Siemering
2005-06	Lachlan Batt	2006-07	Darren Docksey
2007-08	Joel Crouch	2008-09	Sam Kenny
2009-10	Mark Grimmer	2010-11	Shane Rogers
2011-12	James Hawley	2012-13	James Hawley
2013-14	Jon Carpenter	2014-15	Ryan Pringle
2015-16	Will Cohen	2016-17	Jaye Green
2017-18	Jack Murphy	2018-19	Daniel Forbes
2019-20	Daniel Forbes	2020-21	Daniel Forbes

Runners Up Club Championship: R.L. Paterson Shield

This Year's Runner Up is **Jarrod Munday**

1965-66	Barry Thomas	1966-67	Jim Kenny
1967-68	Jim Toohey	1968-69	Geoff Booth
1969-70	John Wintle	1970-71	Peter Senini
1971-72	John Manzie	1972-73	Max Grimmer
1973-74	John Manzie	1974-75	Joel Howman
1975-76	Bruce Bennett	1976-77	Russell Cooper
1977-78	Trevor Stephens	1978-79	Graham Dewhurst
1979-80	Les Quarrel	1980-81	Paul Pavlou
1981-82	Barry Hewet	1982-83	John Wintle
1983-84	John McCreery	1984-85	Ray Noe
1985-86	Mick Woods	1986-87	A Walker
1987-88	M Watkins	1988-89	John McCreery
1989-90	Mark Young	1990-91	Simon Green
1991-92	Pat Lennon	1992-93	Pat Lennon
1993-94	Andy McFarlane	1994-95	Paul Chernikeeff
1995-96	Matt Chernikeeff	1996-97	Rob Cottle
1997-98	Tim Siemering	1998-99	Simon Green
1999-00	Ross Towler	2000-01	Kel Chaston
2001-02	Matt Pearson	2002-03	Sam Kenny
2003-04	Tim Siemering	2004-05	Matt Wardell
2005-06	Joel Crouch	2006-07	Tim Siemering
2007-08	Lachlan Batt	2008-09	Darren Docksey
2009-10	Pete Walters	2010-11	Harry Smallwood
2011-12	Chris Ellison	2012-13	Joel Crouch
2013-14	Rod Rae	2014-15	Joe Dawborn
2015-16	Jonathan Whelan	2016-17	Rod Rae
2017-18	Daniel Forbes	2018-19	Harry Allen
2019-20	Jeremy Lawlor	2020-21	Charlie Ross
	•		

J T Kenny Killara Medal

The Killara Medal was established in 1975-76 to reward the outstanding team player as determined by the captains in all senior elevens and the Junior Manager in junior elevens. Votes are awarded for each game on a 3-2-1 basis to recognise effort and endeavour, rather than for statistical achievements. During the 1987-88 season the award was renamed the 'J T Kenny Killara' as a lasting reminder of the tireless efforts of Jim Kenny, including playing over 300 games and lengthy periods of service in many areas.

This Year's Killara Medallist is Jonathan Carstens

_			
Season	Men	Junior	Women
1975-76	Mark Sarau		
1976-77	Neil Hope		D 1 0 11
1977-78	Brian Pascoe		Robyn Collins
1978-79	Graeme Dewhurst	5 44 1	Fiona Breen
1979-80	Clint Nugent	Ryan Murphy	Jenny Ambrose
1980-81	Phil Farrelly	Mark Blake	Leigh McNamara
1981-82	Gary Nash	Paul Chernikeeff	Robyn Collins
1982-83	Arthur Poole / John Wintle	Michael Mclean	Karen Grimmer
1983-84	Michael Collins	Clint Ferguson	Leigh McNamara
1984-85	Mark Grimmer	Clint Ferguson	Karen Grimmer
1985-86	John Garner	John Curry	
1986-87	Tim Siemering	Justin Ferguson	
1987-88	Max Grimmer	John Curry	
1988-89	Michael Mclean	Heath Tregear	
1989-90	Peter Derrick	Paul Little	
1990-91	Clint Ferguson	Luke Tregear	
1991-92	Matt Luckie	Jacob Peterson / Alex Laragy	
1992-93	Craig Kernick	James Gatos	
1993-94	Tim Siemering	Ben McLeod	
1994-95	Paul Chernikeeff	Dallas Voss / Ben Mcleod	
1995-96	Matt Chernikeeff	James Heywood	
1996-97	Rob Cottle	John Oakley	
1997-98	Max Grimmer / Graeme Webber	Alex Crisp	
1998-99	Sam Kenny	David Kezilas/Andrew Ross	
1999-00	Peter Sedunary / Dale Towler	Tom Mitchell	
2000-01 2001-02	Simon Green	Cam Christiansen / Tom Muratore	
2001-02	Mark Vaughan Dale Towler	Tom Curry Tom Muratore	
2002-03	Sam Kenny	Not Awarded	
2003-04	Matt Wardell	Not Awarded	
2004-05	Leigh Fletcher	Not Awarded Not Awarded	
2005-00	Darren O'Brien	Matt Hooy / Vlad Floca	
2000-07	Joel Crouch	Hamish Scully	
2008-09	Ben Ridgeway	Tim Witherow	
2000-09	Mark Grimmer	Riley Gozzard / Blake Parsons	
2010-11	Ryan West	Ed Gooden	
2011-12	James Hawley	James Cowie / Michael FitzGerald	
2012-13	James Hawley	Hamish Dick / Devan Nicholls / Luke N	liyon-Smith / Blake Parsons
2013-14	Shane Rogers / Jon Carpenter	Tom Maginness	iixon Gillian, Blake i arsons
2014-15	Rod Rae	Tom Marron	
2015-16	Shane Rogers	Luke Travers / Tom McGuiness / Jack	Smart
2016-17	Jonathan Whelan	Alex Pitman	
2017-18	Stuart Mills	Louis McAsey	
2018-19	Harry Allen	Ben Hemmingway	
2019-20	Jeremy Lawlor	Jack Gilmour	
2020-21	Charlie Ross	Ben Montgomery	
2020 21	Chang 1000	2011 Montgomery	

Junior Club Championship: J. M. Kenny Shield

The Junior Club Championship has been won by some extremely talented players, as indicated below. Many of these have gone on to become very capable senior players at the club and several have played District 1st or 2nd XI cricket. The award was dominated for several years by the Ferguson brothers, Clint and Justin, who between them were successful on eight occasions, a record which is unlikely to be matched.

This Year's Junior club champion is **Jake Fix**

Runners Up - Henry Feast

1963-64	John Manzie	1964-65	Russell Spurrell
1965-66	Michael Brinkman	1966-67	Keith De Looze
1967-68	Glen Housden	1968-69	Glen Housden
1969-70	Glen Housden	1970-71	Gary Nash
1971-72	John Charalambous	1972-73	Anthony Curry
1973-74	Peter Clark	1974-75	Brian Marshall
1975-76	Peter Clark	1976-77	Viv Charalambous
1977-78	Andrew Dove	1978-79	Darren Patmore
1979-80	David Phelan	1980-81	Clint Ferguson
1981-82	Jason Jacoby	1982-83	Paul Chernikeeff
1983-84	Paul Chernikeeff	1984-85	Clint Ferguson
1985-86	Clint Ferguson	1986-87	Justin Ferguson
1987-88	Justin Ferguson	1988-89	Justin Ferguson
1989-90	Justin Ferguson	1990-91	Justin Ferguson
1991-92	Luke Tregear	1992-93	Luke Tregear
1993-94	Dallas Voss	1994-95	Dallas Voss
1995-96	Nicholas O'Byrne	1996-97	John Oakley
1997-98	Nicholas O'Byrne	1998-99	Nicholas O'Byrne
1999-00	Leigh Fletcher	2000-01	Cam Christiansen
2001-02	Julian Bethell	2002-03	Daniel Atkins
2003-04	Tom Curry	2004-05	Nick Wynne
2005-06	Tom Curry	2006-07	Matthew Hooy
2007-08	Tim de Munk	2008-09	Guy McPherson
2009-10	Hamish Scully	2010-11	Michael Parsons
2011-12	Tom Yorgy	2012-13	Max Flynn
2013-14	Max Flynn	2014-15	Will Bowden
2015-16	Luke Travers	2016-17	Hugo Lay
2017-18	Louis McAsey	2018-19	Ben Hemmingway
2019-20	Fletcher Hall	2020-21	Jamie Delaney

J. T. Kenny Killara Medal - Junior Section

This year's Junior Killara Medallist is **Henry Feast**

4070.00	Duran Mumbu	4000.04	Mark Diaka
1979-80	Ryan Murphy	1980-81	Mark Blake
1981-82	Paul Chernikeeff	1982-83	Michael Mclean
1983-84	Clint Ferguson	1984-85	Clint Ferguson
1985-86	John Curry	1986-87	Justin Ferguson
1987-88	John Curry	1988-89	Heath Tregear
1989-90	Paul Little	1990-91	Luke Tregear
1991-92	Jacob Peterson / Alex Laragy	1992-93	James Gatos
1993-94	Ben McLeod	1994-95	Dallas Voss / Ben Mcleod
1995-96	James Heywood	1996-97	John Oakley
1997-98	Alex Crisp	1998-99	David Kezilas / Andrew Ross
1999-00	Tom Mitchell	2000-01	Tom Muratore / Cam Christiansen
2001-02	Tom Curry	2002-03	Tom Muratore
2003-04	Not awarded	2004-05	Not awarded
2005-06	Not awarded	2006-07	Matt Hooy / Vlad Floca
2007-08	Hamish Scully	2008-09	Tim Witherow
2009-10	Riley Gozzard \ Blake Parsons	2010-11	Ed Gooden
2011-12	James Howie \ Michael FitzGerald	2012-13	Hamish Dick / Devan Nicholls /
			Luke Nixon-Smith / Blake Parsons
2013-14	Tom Maginness	2014-15	Tom Marron
2015-16	Luke Travers / Tom McGuiness /	2016-17	Alex Pitman
	Jack Smart		
2017-18	Zach Travers	2018-19	Ben Hemmingway
2019-20	Jack Gilmour	2020-21	Ben Montgomery
			

The Order of the Hook

This award was established in the 1976-77 season when Doug Powell became the first Hampton player to play 200 games with the club. The occasion is marked by the presentation of an antique pewter mug which is hung on a commemorative board at the club. Current players are shown in bold type.

The career records of members of the Order are continued on the next page:

Player		Years	Games	Runs	HS	Wkts	C/S
Anderson	Sam	2003-*	220	2929	88	104	72
Bowden	William	2008-*	203	2587	76	131	50/1
Bright	Roy	1962-1987	283	5001	120*	32	335/119
Broadbent	Alan	1981-2007	255	1032	72*	10	248/101
Clark	Peter	1970-2019	247	3351	80	190	86
Cottle	Rob	1975-2009	265	2896	80	481	78
Curry	John	1983-2005	206	4702	102*	55	69/6
Curry	Justin	1976-2000	215	1962	97	165	51/1
Curry	Paul	1971-2009	309	5764	154	34	219/34
Dove	Andrew	1974-2010	276	4913	132	241	69
Downes	Greg	1973-2003	228	4182	100	75	55
Ellison	Chris	2006-*	275	1747	55	274	104
Ferguson	Clint	1979-2017	236	5584	113	167	89
Ferguson	Justin	1984-2016	250	6754	148	196	106
Gillbee	Anthony	1994-*	227	4410	100*	2	52
Green	Jaye	1996-2020	253	2931	106	405	85
Green	Simon	1984-*	306	2623	57	440	60
Grimmer	Mark	1975-*	308	5227	158*	137	113/3
Grimmer	Max	1958-2012	404	3146	70	855	101/2
Grimmer	Rick	1978-2012	223	4795	142	14	83/3
Heywood	James	1989-2017	266	4434	113*	130	80
Норе	Neil	1972-2007	222	2981	119	83	74/1
Housden	Glen	1965-2007	202	4991	149*	243	59
Kenny	Jim	1959-2013	350	8677	149	36	198/1
Kenny	Joe	1980-*	399	7697	119*	172	242/10
Kenny	Matt	1980-*	369	5027	109	44	281/38
Kenny	Sam	1980-*	469	4885	59	934	213
Kezilas	Ben	1992-*	328	5701	115	27	96
Manzie	Len	1961-2007	416	5042	91*	68	253/50
McCulloch	John	1965-2001	302	4519	67*	188	95
Mclean	Mike	1978-2007	205	2208	107	233	154
Morrison	Laurie	1961-1992	242	5119	112	47	146/6
Nash	Gary	1965-2016	324	2276	69	590	69/1
Neville	Peter	1966-2007	318	7210	169	298	163/15

Play	er	Years	Games	Runs	HS	Wkts	C/S
O'Donohue	Con	1960-1984	223	3669	99	154	42
Palamara	Vince	1975-2009	245	4470	125	70	64
Powell	Doug	1956-1993	271	5383	159	4	149/5
Quon	Anthony	1991-*	304	4961	85	0	225/50
Reddie	Barry	1960-1983	202	1529	58	638	85
Reidy	Michael	1977-*	325	3129	100	0	287/99
Ridgeway	Ben	2007-*	252	4343	116	19	79/7
Rudd	John	1965-2007	263	5386	119	59	116/1
Siemering	Tim	1985-2017	302	5449	116*	515	107
Smith	Chris	2008-*	215	897	50*	146	51/13
Spurrell	Russell	1962-1984	201	3090	77*	108	95
Voss	Dallas	1991-*	342	6683	122	84	142
Webb	David	1983-2009	219	4462	105*	16	95/1
Westhead	Jim	1974-2009	258	3595	89	249	113
Wintle	John	1960-2002	376	1626	51	975	117
Wright	Peter	1965-2002	269	5411	87	171	113/11

John Wintle Medal

Until season 2002-03, there had been no trophy to recognise the exceptional achievement of playing 300 games with the club, yet six players had done so by the end of season 2001-02. The committee decided to acknowledge this milestone by inaugurating The John Wintle Medal, thereby also honouring one of the club's finest players.

John Wintle, who commenced his career in 1960, was the second player to reach 300 games, and held the club record of 376 games until this was surpassed by Len Manzie in season 2002-03. During these 376 games, 'Wints' captured 975 wickets, and in his youth, struck fear into the hearts of many a batsman. In his later seasons, his scorching pace was replaced by guile and cunning, yet he was still most effective. His batting was often characterised by big hitting lower down the order and his highest score of 51 came late in his career. His fielding could best be described as 'entertaining', as was his whole attitude to the game of cricket - his wry humour on the field turned many a dull game into a memorable occasion. Nonetheless, he was a resolute competitor and a shrewd judge of the game. It can be truly said that John Wintle loved and respected the game of cricket in general, and Hampton Cricket Club in particular.

The club has provided a fine cabinet which houses medals for each of the players who have achieved this milestone.

During season 2021-22, both **Simon Green** and **Anthony Quon** played game number 300 for Hampton Cricket Club

1987-88	Jim Kenny
1988-89	John Wintle
1994-95	Len Manzie
1997-98	Peter Neville
1998-99	Max Grimmer
2001-02	John McCulloch
2004-05	Sam Kenny
2006-07	Paul Curry
2010-11	Joe Kenny
2012-13	Gary Nash
2013-14	Matt Kenny
2016-17	Tim Siemering
2018-19	Dallas Voss
2019-20	Ben Kezilas
2019-20	Michael Reidy
2020-21	Mark Grimmer
2021-22	Simon Green
2021-22	Anthony Quon

W H Sutton Memorial Trophy

This award was established in the 1976-77 season to commemorate Harry Sutton, a former President of the club for six years until 1960-61 and Life Member. Harry saw the club through a turbulent period when extinction was a possibility. His premature death was a blow to the club, particularly to those who played in the lean years.

The trophy is awarded to the person who makes an outstanding contribution to the running of the club during the season.

This year's Best Clubman is Michael Curtis

1976-77	Jim Kenny	1977-78	Fred Housden
1978-79	Terry Nasser	1979-80	Mrs Jo Cooper
1980-81	Ray Cooper	1981-82	Jim Chernikeeff
1982-83	Russell Cooper	1983-84	Vince Palamara
1984-85	Bernard Bryant	1985-86	Len Manzie
1986-87	Steve St Clair	1987-88	Glen Powell
1988-89	Jim Kenny	1989-90	Doug Powell
1990-91	Peter Wright	1991-92	Mark Curry
1992-93	Greg Hamer	1993-94	Justin Curry
1994-95	Len Manzie	1995-96	Greg Hamer
1996-97	Matt Kenny	1997-98	Dallas Voss
1998-99	Len Manzie	1999-00	Bernard Bryant
2000-01	Bernard Bryant	2001-02	Max Grimmer
2002-03	Danielle Gillbee	2003-04	Anthony Gillbee
2004-05	Anthony Gillbee	2005-06	Paul Bowden
2006-07	Matt Kenny	2007-08	Jim Kenny
2008-09	James Heywood	2009-10	Mark Anderson
2010-11	Ben Kezilas	2011-12	Dallas Voss
2012-13	Glenn Finkelde	2013-14	Andy Gooden
2014-15	Rebecca Greenwood	2015-16	Samantha Goold
2016-17	Craig Nott	2017-18	David Lever
2018-19	Peter Wright	2019-20	Craig Punshon
2020-21	Chris Smith		

Ted Anderson Award

Best Club man or woman - Junior section

The Ted Anderson Award was established during the Centenary Season to acknowledge a man or woman who made an exceptional contribution to the development of junior cricket at Hampton. The Award has been designed to acknowledge one particular season when Ted coached all three junior elevens to "A" Grade premierships, a feat not equalled in the CMCA before or since. The trophy will be awarded annually to the person adjudged by the committee to have made an exceptional contribution to the Junior Section of the Club.

This Year's winner is **Simon Power**

Previous Winners

2007-08	Mark Anderson / Nigel Hutton	2008-09	John Dennison
2009-10	Colin Park	2010-11	Mark Anderson
2011-12	Matt Kenny	2012-13	Matt Kenny
2013-14	William Peet	2014-15	Louise Bascombe
2015-16	Glenn Finkelde	2016-17	Paul Bowden
2017-18	Alex Roney	2018-19	David Lever
2019-20	Anthony Gillbee	2020-21	Michael Curtis

Alan Broadbent Award Most Improved Player

This Year's most improved player is **Jarrod Hewitt**

1990-91	Sam Kenny	1991-92	Jim Valavanis
1992-93	Justin Ferguson	1993-94	Matt Kenny
1994-95	Darren McIntosh	1995-96	James Heywood
1996-97	Dallas Voss	1997-98	Adrian Voss
1998-99	Matt Pearson	1999-00	Luke Bahramis
2000-01	Daniel Andersen	2001-02	Ryan Thompson
2002-04	Not Awarded	2004-05	Paul Bowden
2005-06	Daniel Atkins	2006-07	Ash Fisher
2007-08	Tom Curry	2008-09	Nick Greenwood
2009-10	Mark Grimmer	2010-11	Ryan West
2011-12	Jarrod Dennison	2012-13	Hamish Scully
2013-14	Not awarded	2014-15	Tom Youl
2015-16	Alex Roney	2016-17	Liam Taylor
2017-18	Campbell Norton	2018-19	Jarrad Hewitt /
2019-20	Tom Marron		Ronnie Binder
2020-21	Luke Nixon-Smith		

Len Manzie Trophy

Outstanding Wicketkeeping

This trophy was inaugurated in the 1997-98 season to acknowledge Len Manzie's contribution to the club. It was decided that Len's contribution should be acknowledged with a perpetual trophy for wicket-keeping achievements, on two grounds. Besides being Len's first love (he started at the club in 1961 as a wicket-keeper/batsman), it was the one area of the game which had been unrecognised with a trophy at the time the committee initiated the award.

This Year's winner is Jarrod Munday

Previous winners

1997-98	Adrian Voss	16/2	1998-99	Matt Kenny	21/5
1999-00	Daniel Andersen	19/0	2000-01	Daniel Andersen	19/0
2001-02	Nick Evans	23/3	2002-03	Nick Evans	24/0
2003-04	Anthony Quon	23/0	2004-05	Anthony Quon	11/2
2005-06	Nick Evans	17/1	2006-07	Joe Kenny	18/0
2007-08	Anthony Quon	10/3	2008-09	Anthony Quon	19/1
2009-10	Anthony Quon	16/4	2010-11	Michael Reidy	13/5
2011-12	Nick Evans	15/1	2012-13	Davy Smith	19/3
2013-14	Glenn Finkelde	13/8	2014-15	Anthony Quon	17/1
2015-16	Anthony Quon	12/8	2016-17	Jack Smart	20/2
2017-18	Michael Reidy	10/3	2018-19	Adam Smith	11/4
2019-20	Jamie Delaney	14/7	2020-21	Michael Reidy	???

Max Grimmer Trophy Best First XI player

Inaugurated in 2000-01, the rationale for this trophy was that the ultimate recognition comes from one's peers and it was agreed that players in the 1st XI would award votes on a 3-2-1 basis for the best player after each game. This award is naturally highly regarded by the players. The naming of the award was seen as an excellent opportunity by which to acknowledge and commemorate the contribution made to the Club by Team of the Century captain, Max Grimmer.

This Year's winner is Charlie Ross

2000-01	Sam Kenny	2001-02	Mat Pearson
2002-03	Darren Docksey	2003-04	Sam Kenny
2004-05	J Green, D Docksey, J Kenny	2005-06	Dale Towler
2006-07	Darren Docksey	2007-08	Joel Crouch
2008-09	Darren Docksey	2009-10	Peter Walters
2010-11	Ryan West	2011-12	James Hawley
2012-13	James Hawley	2013-14	Jon Carpenter
2014-15	Joel Crouch	2015-16	Liam Smith
2016-17	Kiran Carlson	2017-18	Jeremy Lawlor
2018-19	Daniel Forbes	2019-20	Daniel Forbes
2020-21	Daniel Forbes		

Michael (Mike) Mclean Award

Team of the Season

For several seasons now a 'Team of the Season' has been selected to reflect the performances of players across the various teams. The selection panel comprised of the captains from all elevens. In season 2009-10 it was decided to recognise the efforts of Mike Mclean and name The Team of Year in his honour in perpetuity. Mike was a great administrator serving over 10 years on the committee, with 7 of those as a member of the executive, Life member and Order of the Hook recipient.

Voting was based on performances throughout the season and the team was selected taking into consideration "team balance".

Despite the inherent difficulties in selecting such a side, the following players were duly selected and the Club congratulates all those selected:

The team is in batting order.

Team of the Season 2021-22

1. Jarrod Munday wk	422 runs, 10 catches & 5 stumpings
2. Russell Anderson	243 runs & 9 wickets
3. Dallas Voss	264 runs
4. Charlie Ross (C)	247 runs & 19 wickets
5. Jonathan Carstens	336 runs
6. Jarrod Hewitt	265 runs
7. David Crewdson	277 runs & 4 wickets
8. Rod Rae	179 runs & 22 wickets
9. Luke Nixon-Smith	52 runs & 11 wickets
10. Paul Smith	53 runs & 17 wickets
11. Jonathan Whelan	118 runs & 25 wickets
12. Louis McAsey	102 runs & 26 wickets

Vince Palamara

Duck-of-the Year Award

This trophy was established to acknowledge the fact that cricket is a great leveller - a rooster one day and a feather duster the next. Vince Palamara once had a season so dismal, that it simply had to be immortalised with a trophy - consisting of a cricket ball passing through the middle of a cricket bat. The trophy, incidentally, was made by Glen Powell who, shortly after completion, got the chance to hold it in his possession for a year!

This Year's winner is the 3rd XI vs Beaumaris

1987-88	Vince Palamara	1988-89	Glen Powell
1989-90	Andy Dove	1990-91	Ray Noe
1991-92	Simon Green	1992-93	Len Manzie
1993-94	Jim Westhead	1994-95	Vin Nicholls / Greg Hamer
1995-96	Peter Derrick	1996-97	Greg Hamer
1997-98	Cam McGregor	1998-99	Paul Curry
1999-00	Jaye Green	2000-01	Justin Cooper
2001-02	John Oakley	2002-03	Bernard Bryant
2003-04	The 1 st XI	2004-05	Mitch Westhead / Adrian Voss
2005-06	Luke Bahramis	2006-07	Michael Gill
2007-08	Anthony Quon	2008-09	Jaye Green
2009-10	The Poms	2010-11	Ben Ridgeway
2011-12	Anthony Gillbee	2012-13	Mark and Sam Anderson
2013-14	Hamish Scully	2014-15	Alex Gmelig
2015-16	Glenn Finkelde / Jaye	2016-17	Jonathan Whelan
	Green / Mick Reidy		
2017-18	Justin Lott	2018-19	Liam Taylor
2019-20	Ryan Mitchell	2020-21	Simon Green

Statistical Section

This section contains the following:

1. Batting and bowling averages for each eleven for the 2018-19 season and a summary of each eleven's performances.

To be eligible to win the batting or bowling average for a respective eleven, a player must have:

- played at least 50% of the games played by that side over the season
- made a minimum of 100 runs in that side for the batting average
- bowled at least 50 overs in that side for the bowling average (30 overs in One Day Divisions)

In the averages, players who played in at least 50% of the matches have their performances listed in tabular form; those who played less than 50% of the matches are shown as 'Also batted' or 'Also bowled'.

2. Some outstanding team and personal performances for the season.

Partnerships are shown by including the wicket for which the stand was made in brackets, therefore 59 (3) indicates a partnership of 59 runs for the third wicket.

Unless otherwise stated, first innings scores where less than ten wickets have been lost are compulsory closed.

- 3. A record for each player for season 2018-19 plus career records for each player who represented the club in competition matches during the season.
- 4. Club records.

Abbreviations used:

MAT Matches played Inn Innings batted

HS Highest score (*indicates not out)

R Total runs Ave. Average

50s Scores of at least 50
100s Scores of at least 100
C/S Caught/stumped
O Overs bowled
M Maidens bowled

Wkts Wickets

5Wi
10Wm
BBI
5 wickets and above in an innings
10 wickets and above in a match
Best bowling performance in an innings

Debut season with the club (Note: first year only is shown. '96' means 1996-67)

NO or * Not out, or unfinished partnership.

RH Retired hurt

1st XI facts and figures

CSB Championship Division Played 14 Won 5 Lost 8 Draw 1 Position 6th

IND	DATES	HOME TEAM		AWAY TEAM	VENUE
1	13 Nov 21	Carnegie	drew	Hampton	Koornang Park
		- 10 - 10 - 10 - 10 - 10 - 10 - 10 - 10		Mordialloc	
2	20 Nov 21	Hampton	def	4/223	Boss James Reserve
		165 W Bowden 50	by		
		Beaumaris		Hampton	
3	27 Nov 21	9/199 A Roney 3/22	def	6/198(cc) A Kenny 84 JL Munday	Banksia Reserve
				66	
		Hampton	def	Murrumbeena	
4	4 Dec 21	158 J Cooper 76 J Hewitt 34	by	7/187(cc)	Boss James Reserve
			-,		
		South Caulfield		Hampton	Princes Park
5	11 Dec 21	1/161	def	157 W Bowden 28 JL Munday	(Caulfield) (Oval #1 -
				26	Main oval)
		Hampton		Bonbeach	
6	18 Dec 21	114 W Bowden 25	def	6/117 CA Ross 4/14	Boss James Reserve
			by		
_	0.100	Bentleigh	def	Hampton	Bentleigh Recreation
7	8 Jan 22	8/133(cc)	by	9/136(cc) CA Ross 29	Reserve (Main oval)
		Hampton	def	Carnegie	
8	15 Jan 22	10/172 JL Munday 82*		8/215(cc)	Boss James Reserve
			Dy	0/2/5(CC)	
9	22 Jan 22	Mordialloc	def	Hampton	Ben Kavanagh
,	22 Juli 22	92	by	6/93 A Kenny 36	Reserve
10	29 Jan 22	Hampton	def	Beaumaris	Boss James Reserve
		5/83 J Hewitt 26 CA Ross 25*		82 LJ Nixon Smith 5/16 L McAsey 3/11	2000 0000 11000110
		Murrumbeena	def	Hampton	Murrumbeena Park
11	5 Feb 22	9/206(cc) CA Ross 3/50	by	5/216(cc) JL Munday 70 CA Ross	(Peter Robertson
			u,	70 A Kenny 29	Oval - Turf)
		Hampton		South Caulfield	
12	12 Feb 22	5/201 J Hewitt 60 JL Munday 59* O Tate	def	5/197(cc)	Boss James Reserve
		39*			
		Bonbeach		Hampton	Bonbeach Sports
13	19 Feb 22	5/102	def	100	Reserve (Bonbeach
				****	Oval #1 - Turf)
		Hampton		Bentleigh	
4	26 Feb 22	9/155(cc) J Hewitt 26	def	9/146(cc) L McAsey 4/17	Boss James Reserve
		5, 100(00) 5 Homa 20			

Highest total for	5/216		VS	Murrumbeena
Lowest total against	82		VS	Beaumaris
Highest Score	84	Abe Kenny	VS	Beaumaris
Best bowling in innings	5/16	Luke Nixon-Smith	VS	Beaumaris

1st XI Batting

PLAYER	MAT	INN	NO	100S	50 S	08	HS	RUNS	AVE.
Munday, Jarrod L	10	10	2	0	4	0	82*	373	46.63
Hewitt, Jarrod	13	13	2	0	1	1	60	252	22.91
Ross, Charlie A	12	12	3	0	1	0	70	242	26.89
Kenny, Abe	12	12	0	0	1	2	84	216	18.00
Bowden, William	9	9	0	0	1	0	50	179	19.89
Cooper, Jackson	10	10	1	0	1	3	76	103	11.44
FitzGerald, Michael	13	11	1	0	0	2	21	85	8.50
Tate, Oliver	4	4	2	0	0	0	39*	55	27.50
Nixon Smith, Luke J	7	4	0	0	0	0	20	52	13.00
Ellison, Chris	6	4	1	0	0	0	24	43	14.33
Bright, Matthew	6	6	1	0	0	0	19	39	7.80
Kezilas, Ben	5	4	1	0	0	0	15*	37	12.33
Merlo, Darcy	4	4	0	0	0	0	10	29	7.25
Hamilton, Oliver H	1	1	0	0	0	0	16	16	16.00
Delaney, Jamie	1	1	0	0	0	0	15	15	15.00
Roney, Alex	10	5	0	0	0	2	7	15	3.00
Marron, Thomas	4	3	1	0	0	1	10	12	6.00
Smith, Freddie M	5	4	1	0	0	0	3*	6	2.00
McAsey, Louis	8	4	3	0	0	1	4*	5	5.00
Forbes, Justin J	3	3	1	0	0	1	1	1	0.50

1st XI Bowling

	PLAYER	MAT	0	M	R	w	5WI	10WM	BBI	AVE.
1	Ross, Charlie A	12	88.5	11	343	18	0	0	4/14	19.06
2	McAsey, Louis	8	54	6	191	14	0	0	4/17	13.64
3	Nixon Smith, Luke J	7	33.5	3	150	11	1	0	5/16	13.64
4	Ellison, Chris	6	37	5	131	7	0	0	2/4	18.71
5	Smith, Freddie M	5	25.2	0	145	5	0	0	2/34	29.00
6	Marron, Thomas	4	29	2	154	5	0	0	2/45	30.80
7	Bowden, William	9	40	3	179	5	0	0	2/19	35.80
8	FitzGerald, Michael	13	64	3	242	5	0	0	2/14	48.40
9	Bright, Matthew	6	32	0	146	4	0	0	2/35	36.50
10	Roney, Alex	10	46	3	185	3	0	0	3/22	61.67
11	Hewitt, Jarrod	13	4	0	15	2	0	0	2/15	7.50
12	Tate, Oliver	4	2	0	18	1	0	0	1/9	18.00
13	Hamilton, Oliver H	1	5	0	19	1	0	0	1/19	19.00
14	Kenny, Abe	12	4	1	25	1	0	0	1/25	25.00
15	Forbes, Justin J	3	14	1	64	0	0	0	0/30	NA

2nd XI facts and figures

CSB	Division 3	Played 14	Won 2	Lost 9 Draw	2 Tied 1	Position 8 th
RND	DATES	HOME TEAM		AWAY TEAM		VENUE
1	13 Nov 21	Hampton	drev	/ Heatherton		Boss James Reserve
2	20 Nov 21	Mordialloc 6/144(cc)	def by	Hampton 4/145 R Anderson 38 M Bi 35 J Delaney 26*	right	Ben Kavanagh Reserve
3	27 Nov 21	Hampton 136 J Lohan 34 D Merlo 26	6.7	Beaumaris 6/139		Boss James Reserve
4	4 Dec 21	Murrumbeena 9/185(cc) L Emsley 3/40	tied	Hampton 7/185(cc) J Smart 39* D V	oss 28	Murrumbeena Park (Peter Robertson Oval - Turf)
5	11 Dec 21	Hampton 138 D Merlo 46		Mentone 2/140		Boss James Reserve
6	18 Dec 21	Bonbeach 3/240(cc)	def	Hampton 4/179(cc) R Anderson 63 61* A Quon 28*	D Voss	Bonbeach Sports Reserve (Bonbeach Oval #1 - Turf)
7	8 Jan 22	Hampton 7/181(cc) D Voss 52 B Ridgewa 31* J Crouch 26	IV	McKinnon 6/182		Boss James Reserve
8	15 Jan 22	Heatherton 9/213(cc)	def	Hampton 9/151(cc) B Ridgeway 48 ³ 32	A Quon	Heatherton Recreation Reserve
9	22 Jan 22	Hampton 4/139(cc) M Bright 63	def	Mordialloc 8/137(cc) M Bright 3/33		Boss James Reserve
10	29 Jan 22	Beaumaris	drev	/ Hampton		Banksia Reserve
11	5 Feb 22	Hampton 8/169(cc) D Voss 40 D Merio 26	def by	Murrumbeena 7/184(cc) T Marron 3/29 S	SG Mills 3/37	Boss James Reserve
12	12 Feb 22	Mentone 4/136	def	Hampton 9/134(cc) J Cooper 27		Mentone Reserve (Hogben/Meckiff Oval)
13	19 Feb 22	Hampton 7/195(cc) J Delaney 38 B Ridge 36 L Emsley 26*	def eway by	Bonbeach 4/218(cc)		Boss James Reserve
14	26 Feb 22	McKinnon 5/215(cc)	def	Hampton 5/186(cc) S Anderson 55 / 28 B Ridgeway 28	A Quon	McKinnon Reserve (Main Oval - Turf)

Highest total for	7/195		VS	Bonbeach
Lowest total against	4/136		VS	Mentone
Highest score	63	Russell Anderson	VS	Bonbeach
	63	Matthew Bright	VS	Mordialloc
Best bowling	3/29	Tom Marron	VS	Murrumbeena

2nd XI Batting

	PLAYER	MAT	INN	NO	100S	50S	08	HS	RUNS	AVE.
1	Anderson, Russell	12	12	2	0	1	0	63	243	24.30
2	Voss, Dallas	6	6	1	0	2	1	61*	189	37.80
3	Ridgeway, Ben	10	9	2	0	0	0	48*	181	25.86
4	Merlo, Darcy	8	8	1	0	0	0	46	173	24.71
5	Delaney, Jamie	9	9	1	0	0	0	38	139	17.38
6	Quon, Anthony	6	6	2	0	0	0	32	136	34.00
7	Bright, Matthew	3	3	0	0	1	0	63	110	36.67
8	Anderson, Sam	9	8	0	0	1	2	55	108	13.50
9	Lohan, Jules	3	3	0	0	0	0	34	76	25.33
10	Emsley, Luke	9	5	3	0	0	0	26*	57	28.50
11	Hamilton, Oliver H	7	7	1	0	0	0	20	54	9.00
12	Ellison, Chris	5	3	0	0	0	0	23	49	16.33
13	Smart, Jack	3	2	1	0	0	0	39*	46	46.00
14	Kezilas, Ben	4	4	0	0	0	1	16	43	10.75
15	Cooper, Jackson	1	1	0	0	0	0	27	27	27.00
16	Crouch, Joel	1	1	0	0	0	0	26	26	26.00
17	Crewdson, David R	2	2	0	0	0	0	19	24	12.00
18	Clarkson, Justin A	1	1	1	0	0	0	14*	14	NA
19	Hewison, Joshua	8	3	2	0	0	0	7*	12	12.00
20	Smith, Paul	2	2	0	0	0	1	11	11	5.50
21	Mills, Stuart G	4	2	1	0	0	0	4	7	7.00
22	Marron, Thomas	1	1	1	0	0	0	5*	5	NA
23	Gill, Angus	3	1	1	0	0	0	2*	2	NA
24	Bhasin, Jasraj	9	3	2	0	0	1	1*	1	1.00
25	Kenny, Finnbar R	6	3	0	0	0	3	0	0	0.00
26	Finkelde, Glenn	1	1	0	0	0	1	0	0	0.00

2nd XI Bowling

	PLAYER	MAT	0	M	R	W	5WI	10WM	BBI	AVE.
1	Emsley, Luke	9	59	3	317	11	0	0	3/40	28.82
2	Anderson, Russell	12	51	2	200	9	0	0	2/18	22.22
3	Hewison, Joshua	8	39.1	0	224	8	0	0	2/19	28.00
4	Bright, Matthew	3	23	1	85	6	0	0	3/33	14.17
5	Mills, Stuart G	4	29	0	122	6	0	0	3/37	20.33
6	Ellison, Chris	5	35.3	4	147	6	0	0	2/27	24.50
7	Bhasin, Jasraj	9	57	4	205	4	0	0	1/19	51.25
8	Marron, Thomas	1	8	1	29	3	0	0	3/29	9.67
9	Smith, Freddie M	1	7	2	19	2	0	0	2/19	9.50
10	Smith, Paul	2	11	1	43	2	0	0	2/25	21.50
11	Hamilton, Oliver H	7	43	2	175	2	0	0	1/25	87.50
12	Crewdson, David R	2	7	0	35	1	0	0	1/10	35.00
13	Lohan, Jules	3	8	0	37	1	0	0	1/1	37.00
14	Ridgeway, Ben	10	8	0	59	1	0	0	1/32	59.00
15	Merlo, Darcy	8	14	0	66	1	0	0	1/25	66.00
16	Kenny, Finnbar R	6	36.5	1	218	1	0	0	1/40	218.00
17	Crouch, Joel	1	6	1	21	0	0	0	0/21	NA
18	Gill, Angus	3	13	0	75	0	0	0	0/20	NA

3rd XI facts and figures

CSB	Division 5	Played 15	Won 6	Lost 5	Drew 4	Position 4 th
RND	DATES	HOME TEAM		AWAY TEAM		VENUE
1	13 Nov 21	Hampton	drew	McKinnon		Castlefield Reserve (Main oval - turf wicket)
2	20 Nov 21	Hampton 5/211(cc) J Bhasin 77 D Voss 53 E C 36	C <mark>l</mark> ark def	Heatherton 132		Castlefield Reserve (Main oval - turf wicket)
3	27 Nov 21	Parkdale United 124 P Smith 3/19 L Emsley 3/25	def	Hampton 7/109(cc)		Jack Grut Reserve
4	4 Dec 21	Hampton 5/139 A Quon 29 T Maginness 29*	def	Carnegie 8/137(cc) L Taylor 3/2	4	Castlefield Reserve (Main oval - turf wicket)
5	11 Dec 21	Aspendale 6/115(cc)	def by	Hampton 3/117 J Bhasin 62* N I	Kiloh 30*	Regents Park
6	18 Dec 21	Beaumaris 3/87	def	Hampton 85 E Clark 42		Beaumaris Reserve
7	8 Jan 22	Hampton	drew	Bayside		Castlefield Reserve (Main oval - turf wicket)
8	15 Jan 22	McKinnon 1/128	def	Hampton 125 T Maginness 39		McKinnon Reserve (Oval 2 - Turf (South))
9	22 Jan 22	Heatherton 7/143(cc) FR Kenny 3/15	def	Hampton 133 J Smart 51		Heatherton Recreation Reserve
10	29 Jan 22	Hampton	drew	Parkdale United		Castlefield Reserve (Main oval - turf wicket)
11	5 Feb 22	Carnegie 8/119(cc) P Smith 3/15		Hampton 4/122 J Smart 38*		Lord Reserve (Lord Reserve #1 - Turf)
12	12 Feb 22	Hampton 3/118 J Smart 34* N Kiloh 27*	def	Aspendale 111 P Smith 3/20		Castlefield Reserve (Main oval - turf wicket)
13	19 Feb 22	Hampton 50	def by	Beaumaris 9/90(cc) J Bhasin 3/	14	Castlefield Reserve (Main oval - turf wicket)
14	26 Feb 22	Cheltenham 117 FR Kenny 3/30		Hampton 179 J Bhasin 47 P Sm	ith 27* E Clark 2	Cheltenham Reserve
SF	5 Mar 22	Beaumaris	drew	Hampton		Beaumaris Reserve

Highest total for	5/211		VS	Heatherton
Lowest total against	3/87		VS	Beaumaris
Highest score	77	Jaspreet Bhasin	VS	Heatherton
Best bowling	3/14	Jasraj Bhasin	VS	Beaumaris

3rd XI Batting

	PLAYER	MAT	INN	NO	100S	50S	08	HS	RUNS	AVE.
1	Bhasin, Jaspreet	10	10	1	0	2	1	77	250	27.78
2	Clark, Ethan	10	10	0	0	0	1	42	175	17.50
3	Kiloh, Nick	10	9	3	0	0	0	30*	133	22.17
4	Smart, Jack	4	4	2	0	1	0	51	126	63.00
5	Maginness, Tom	10	9	2	0	0	2	39	122	17.43
6	Finkelde, Glenn	11	11	1	0	0	1	24	118	11.80
7	Voss, Dallas	3	2	0	0	1	0	53	75	37.50
8	Quon, Anthony	4	4	0	0	0	1	29	61	15.25
9	Smith, Paul	6	3	2	0	0	1	27*	42	42.00
10	McAsey, Louis	5	2	1	0	0	0	20	39	39.00
11	Condon, Hamish	6	4	0	0	0	1	15	31	7.75
12	Gill, Angus	7	3	1	0	0	1	12*	20	10.00
13	Ridgeway, Ben	2	2	0	0	0	1	18	18	9.00
14	Taylor, Liam	9	4	0	0	0	1	8	15	3.75
15	Mills, Stuart G	1	1	1	0	0	0	13*	13	NA
16	Kenny, Finnbar R	5	3	0	0	0	1	6	12	4.00
17	Pickett, Ben	1	1	0	0	0	0	12	12	12.00
18	Anderson, Sam	2	1	0	0	0	0	8	8	8.00
19	Crewdson, David R	1	1	0	0	0	0	6	6	6.00
20	Clarkson, Charlie S	8	3	2	0	0	0	4*	6	6.00
21	Grimmer, Mark	1	1	0	0	0	0	3	3	3.00
22	Clarkson, Toby	1	1	1	0	0	0	2*	2	NA
23	Whelan, Jonathan	1	1	0	0	0	0	1	1	1.00
24	Crewdson, James	1	1	0	0	0	0	1	1	1.00
25	Bowden, William	1	1	0	0	0	0	1	1	1.00
26	Fix, Jake	1	1	0	0	0	1	0	0	0.00

3rd XI Bowling

	PLAYER	MAT	0	M	R	w	5WI	10WM	вы	AVE.
1	Smith, Paul	6	32.1	4	96	15	0	0	3/15	6.40
2	Kenny, Finnbar R	5	29	3	86	9	0	0	3/15	9.56
3	McAsey, Louis	5	32	5	115	8	0	0	2/16	14.38
4	Taylor, Liam	9	46.1	2	175	8	0	0	3/24	21.88
5	Maginness, Tom	10	61.3	10	230	8	0	0	2/19	28.75
6	Clarkson, Charlie S	8	40	6	165	7	0	0	2/16	23.57
7	Gill, Angus	7	24	1	99	6	0	0	2/13	16.50
8	Bhasin, Jasraj	2	12	1	29	3	0	0	3/14	9.67
9	Bhasin, Jaspreet	10	16	4	44	3	0	0	1/11	14.67
10	Emsley, Luke	2	12	1	45	3	0	0	3/25	15.00
11	Mills, Stuart G	1	3	0	4	1	0	0	1/4	4.00
12	Condon, Hamish	6	0.1	0	4	0	0	0		NA
13	Hewison, Joshua	1	3	0	10	0	0	0		NA
14	Ockerby, Harry	1	5	1	17	0	0	0		NA
15	Crewdson, James	1	2	0	17	0	0	0		NA
16	Fix, Jake	1	6	0	27	0	0	0	0/27	NA
17	Whelan, Jonathan	1	6	0	27	0	0	0		NA
18	Sampson, Joshua	1	4	0	29	0	0	0		NA
19	Clark, Ethan	10	6	0	30	0	0	0		NA

4th XI facts and figures

CSB Saturday One Day Div 2 Played 15 Won 6 Lost 5 Drew 4 Position 4th

RND	DATES	HOME TEAM		AWAY TEAM	VENUE
1	14 Nov 21	Parkdale	drew	Hampton	Gerry Green Reserve
2	20 Nov 21	Parkdale United 9/115(cc) J Sampson 3/20	def by	Hampton 7/170(cc) J Carstens 42* CD Nott 38 H Condon 37	Namatjira Park
3	27 Nov 21	Hampton 6/156 J Carstens 43* H Condon 42	def by	Beaumaris 9/184(cc) J Whelan 4/4	Castlefield Reserve (Main oval - turf wicket)
4	4 Dec 21	Bayside 7/96(cc)	def	Hampton 6/181(cc) J Carstens 47* CD Nott 40 J Whelan 27	Dane Road Reserve
5	11 Dec 21	Hampton 160 CD Nott 48 J Carstens 31	def	Middle Park 10/155 M Vaughan 5/32	Castlefield Reserve (Main oval - turf wicket)
6	18 Dec 21	Hampton 6/234(cc) J Carstens 50* P Norton 48 J Llinares 46 CD Nott 28	def	Clayton District 102 J Whelan 4/10	Castlefield Reserve (Main oval - turf wicket)
7	8 Jan 22	Cheltenham	drew	Hampton	Shipston Reserve (Oval #1 - Turf)
8	15 Jan 22	Hampton 7/128(cc) P Norton 38* N Goold 25		Parkdale 8/142(cc)	Castlefield Reserve (Main oval - turf wicket)
9	22 Jan 22	Hampton	drew	Parkdale United	Castlefield Reserve (Main oval - turf wicket)
10	29 Jan 22	Beaumaris	drew	Hampton	Shipston Reserve (Oval #1 - Turf)
11	5 Feb 22	Hampton 5/166(cc) H Condon 55*	def	Bayside 7/137 J Sampson 3/14	Castlefield Reserve (Main oval - turf wicket)
12	12 Feb 22	Middle Park 4/148	def	Hampton 146 J Carstens 33 J Whelan 27	Albert Park (Bob Skilton Oval) (Bob Skilton Oval)
13	20 Feb 22	Clayton District 95 J Whelan 5/8		Hampton 3/100 N Goold 40*	Castlefield Reserve (Main oval - turf wicket)
14	26 Feb 22	Hampton		Cheitenham 7/104 P Gloss 3/20	Castlefield Reserve (Main oval - turf wicket)
SF	5 Mar 22	Hampton 98		Cheltenham 6/102(cc) J Whelan 3/17	Boss James Reserve

Highest total for	6/234		VS	Clayton District
Lowest total against	95		VS	Clayton District
Highest Score	55*	Hamish Condon	VS	Bayside
Best bowling	5/8	Jonathan Whelan	VS	Clayton District

4th XI Batting

	PLAYER	MAT	INN	NO	100S	50S	08	HS	RUNS	AVE.
1	Carstens, Jonathan	12	11	5	0	1	0	50*	329	54.83
2	Nott, Craig D	6	4	0	0	0	0	48	154	38.50
3	Condon, Hamish	7	6	1	0	1	0	55*	154	30.80
4	Whelan, Jonathan	11	9	0	0	0	0	27	117	13.00
5	Norton, Paul	8	6	1	0	0	1	48	116	23.20
6	Llinares, Juan	11	10	1	0	0	0	46	104	11.56
7	Goold, Nicholas	6	6	1	0	0	0	40*	96	19.20
8	Green, Simon	11	10	0	0	0	0	16	86	8.60
9	Sampson, Joshua	11	9	5	0	0	1	21*	86	21.50
10	Grimmer, Mark	5	3	0	0	0	0	21	33	11.00
11	Smith, Chris	8	5	1	0	0	1	12	33	8.25
12	Rae, Rodney	2	2	0	0	0	0	16	27	13.50
13	Johnson, Mark	10	5	3	0	0	0	13	22	11.00
14	Negri, Tom	1	1	0	0	0	0	13	13	13.00
15	Gill, Angus	2	1	0	0	0	0	13	13	13.00
16	Gloss, Paul	4	2	0	0	0	1	10	10	5.00
17	Schlueter, Nicholas	2	2	1	0	0	1	8*	8	8.00
18	Pickett, Ben	1	1	0	0	0	0	7	7	7.00
19	Fix, Jake	1	1	0	0	0	0	7	7	7.00
20	Selsick, Lee	1	1	0	0	0	0	5	5	5.00
21	McNamara, Jack	1	1	1	0	0	0	1*	1	NA
22	Vaughan, Mark	1	1	0	0	0	1	0	0	0.00
23	Clarkson, Charlie S	2	1	0	0	0	1	0	0	0.00
24	Park, Bill	11	1	0	0	0	1	0	0	0.00
25	Hewitt, Dean	1	1	0	0	0	1	0	0	0.00

4th XI Bowling

	PLAYER	MAT	0	M	R	w	5WI	10WM	вы	AVE.
1	Whelan, Jonathan	11	62.2	12	156	25	1	0	5/8	6.24
2	Sampson, Joshua	11	51.5	2	190	12	0	0	3/14	15.83
3	Llinares, Juan	11	34.2	4	132	8	0	0	2/8	16.50
4	Park, Bill	11	51.2	7	227	8	0	0	2/21	28.38
5	Norton, Campbell	4	23	2	99	7	0	0	2/27	14.14
6	Gloss, Paul	4	22.2	1	85	6	0	0	3/20	14.17
7	Vaughan, Mark	1	7	0	32	5	1	0	5/32	6.40
8	Johnson, Mark	10	44	6	156	5	0	0	2/22	31.20
9	Rae, Rodney	2	13	4	35	2	0	0	2/17	17.50
10	Hewitt, Dean	1	7	2	11	1	0	0	1/11	11.00
11	Gill, Angus	2	9	0	45	1	0	0	1/15	45.00
12	Clarkson, Charlie S	2	12	0	55	1	0	0	1/38	55.00
13	Hendy, Xavier	1	2	0	9	0	0	0	0/9	NA
14	McNamara, Jack	1	2	0	9	0	0	0	0/9	NA
15	Fix, Jake	1	4	1	10	0	0	0	0/10	NA
16	Pickett, Ben	1	5	0	17	0	0	0	0/17	NA
17	Schlueter, Nicholas	2	11	2	44	0	0	0		NA

Sunday 1 XI facts and figures

CSB Sunday One Day Div 1 Played 12 Won 3 Lost 6 Drew 3 Position 7th

RND	DATES	HOME TEAM		AWAY TEAM	VENUE
1	14 Nov 21	Mentone	drew	Hampton	Mentone Reserve (Hogben/Meckiff Oval)
2	21 Nov 21	Hampton 3/142(cc) D Hewitt 50* L Selsick 49		Chelsea 7/145	Boss James Reserve
3	28 Nov 21	Hampton 6/180 P Bowden 53* D Hewitt 30 D Lever 25	def	Ormond 178 R Rae 5/27	Boss James Reserve
4	5 Dec 21	Beaumaris 6/140	def	Hampton 7/136(cc) D Hewitt 40	Banksia Reserve
5	12 Dec 21	Hampton 108 D Hewitt 25	def	Emmanuel Sth Oakleigh 108 R Rae 4/11	Boss James Reserve
6	19 Dec 21	Hampton	drew	Oakleigh 2/40	Boss James Reserve
7	9 Jan 22	Dingley	drew	Hampton	Dingley Reserve (Souter Oval)
8	16 Jan 22	Hampton 6/157(cc) D Garlick 45*	def by	Richmond CC 7/159	Boss James Reserve
9	23 Jan 22	Chelsea 6/167(cc)	def	Hampton 9/135 D Lever 25	Chelsea Recreation Reserve
10	30 Jan 22	Ormond 3/105 .	def	Hampton 104 R Rastogi 34 D Hewitt 27	Princes Park (Caulfield) (Oval #4)
11	6 Feb 22	Hampton 2/124 R Rae 50* D Lever 34	def	Beaumaris 123 T Nixon-Smith 3/8 R Rae 3/23	Boss James Reserve
12	13 Feb 22	Emmanuel Sth Oakleigh 9/115(cc) R Rae 3/21	def	Hampton 114 D Garlick 34 M Curtis 30	W.A. Scammell Reserve

Highest total for	6/180		VS	Ormond
Lowest total against	3/105		VS	Ormond
Highest Score	53*	Paul Bowden	VS	Ormond
Best bowling	4/11	Rod Rae	vs	Emmanuel South Oak

Sunday 1 XI Batting

	PLAYER	MAT	INN	NO	100S	50 S	08	HS	RUNS	AVE.
1	Hewitt, Dean	8	8	2	0	1	0	50*	194	32.33
2	Rae, Rodney	9	9	2	0	1	0	50*	152	21.71
3	Curtis, Michael	7	7	0	0	0	0	30	122	17.43
4	Lever, David	8	7	1	0	0	0	34	100	16.67
5	Garlick, Damien	5	5	1	0	0	1	45*	89	22.25
6	Bowden, Paul	8	7	1	0	1	1	53*	82	13.67
7	Rastogi, Rahul	5	5	1	0	0	0	34	70	17.50
8	Selsick, Lee	3	2	0	0	0	0	49	55	27.50
9	Nixon-Smith, Tim	7	6	2	0	0	1	17	51	12.75
10	Cameron, Charles	7	5	2	0	0	1	17	28	9.33
11	Fix, Jake	3	2	0	0	0	0	20	25	12.50
12	Green, Simon	1	1	0	0	0	0	14	14	14.00
13	Birt, James R	6	4	2	0	0	0	6*	13	6.50
14	Schlueter, Nicholas	1	1	1	0	0	0	9*	9	NA
15	Forrest, Gary	2	2	1	0	0	1	8*	8	8.00
16	Jackson, Stephen	7	4	1	0	0	2	4	7	2.33
17	Carstens, Jonathan	1	1	0	0	0	0	7	7	7.00
18	Reidy, Michael	9	1	0	0	0	0	6	6	6.00
19	Pickett, Ben	1	1	0	0	0	0	4	4	4.00
20	Fairman, Andrew	2	1	1	0	0	0	1*	1	NA
21	Gloss, Paul	2	1	0	0	0	1	0	0	0.00
22	Diener, James	2	1	0	0	0	1	0	0	0.00

Sunday 1 XI Bowling

	PLAYER	MAT	0	M	R	W	5WI	10WM	BBI	AVE.
1	Rae, Rodney	9	54.1	4	216	20	1	0	5/27	10.80
2	Cameron, Charles	7	45	2	169	9	0	0	2/16	18.78
3	Jackson, Stephen	7	44	5	175	8	0	0	2/39	21.88
4	Nixon-Smith, Tim	7	31.2	2	150	7	0	0	3/8	21.43
5	Curtis, Michael	7	44	6	178	7	0	0	2/26	25.43
6	Birt, James R	6	32	4	132	4	0	0	2/37	33.00
7	Gloss, Paul	2	4.2	0	22	2	0	0	2/22	11.00
8	Diener, James	2	9	1	30	2	0	0	2/15	15.00
9	Fairman, Andrew	2	10	1	43	2	0	0	2/22	21.50
10	Fix, Jake	3	9	0	23	1	0	0	1/13	23.00
11	Hewitt, Dean	8	1.5	0	7	0	0	0		NA
12	Edmonds, James	1	2	0	23	0	0	0		NA
13	Rastogi, Rahul	5	7	0	47	0	0	0		NA

Sunday 2 XI facts and figures

CSB Sunday One Day Div 2 Played 12 Won 4 Lost 4 Drew 4 Position 5th

RND	DATES	HOME TEAM		AWAY TEAM	VENUE
1	14 Nov 21	Hampton	drew	Richmond CC	Castlefield Reserve (Main oval - turf wicket)
2	21 Nov 21	Hampton 9/144(cc) B Pickett 38	def	Glen Iris 142 R Rastogi 3/10 C Edwards 3/54	Castlefield Reserve (Main oval - turf wicket)
3	28 Nov 21	South Caulfield 157 HM Kenny 3/30		Hampton 8/184(cc) S Kenny 33 R Rastogi 33 C Edwards 30 H Condon 27	Princes Park (Caulfield) (Oval #1 - Main oval)
4	5 Dec 21	Hampton 101 P Norton 53		Mt Waverley 2/102	Castlefield Reserve (Main oval - turf wicket)
5	12 Dec 21	Bentleigh 6/139	def	Hampton 6/138(cc) J Kenny 50* S Kenny 37	Bentleigh Recreation Reserve (Main oval)
6	19 Dec 21	Bonbeach	drew	Hampton 4/58	Bonbeach Sports Reserve (Bonbeach Oval #1 - Turf)
7	9 Jan 22	Hampton	drew	Elsternwick	Castlefield Reserve (Main oval - turf wicket)
8	16 Jan 22	Mentone Cricket Club 4/189(cc)	def	Hampton 8/99 A Gillbee 42	Castlefield Reserve (Main oval - turf wicket)
9	23 Jan 22	Glen Iris 127	def by	Hampton 7/142(cc) J Kenny 50* H Condon 28 C Edwards 28*	St. James Park
10	30 Jan 22	Hampton	drew	South Caulfield	Castlefield Reserve (Main oval - turf wicket)
11	6 Feb 22	Mt Waverley 97 C Edwards 3/7	def by	Hampton 4/99 H Condon 30 L Selsick 27	Mount Waverley Reserve
12	13 Feb 22	Hampton 8/155(cc) J Kenny 52*		Bentleigh 5/158(cc)	Castlefield Reserve (Main oval - turf wicket)

Highest total for	8/184		VS	South Caulfield
Lowest total against	97		VS	Mount Waverley
Highest Score	53	Paul Norton	VS	Mount Waverley
Best bowling	3/7	Colin Edwards	VS	Mount Waverley

Sunday 2 XI Batting

	PLAYER	MAT	INN	NO	100S	50S	08	HS	RUNS	AVE.
1	Kenny, Joe	4	4	3	0	3	0	52*	167	167.00
2	Kenny, Sam	7	7	1	0	0	0	37	121	20.17
3	Condon, Hamish	7	7	0	0	0	1	30	107	15.29
4	Pickett, Ben	7	7	1	0	0	0	38	89	14.83
5	Gillbee, Anthony	5	5	0	0	0	0	42	79	15.80
6	Edwards, Colin	7	6	3	0	0	1	30	79	26.33
7	Kenny, Archer J	6	6	1	0	0	0	22	54	10.80
8	Norton, Paul	1	1	0	0	1	0	53	53	53.00
9	Rastogi, Rahul	2	2	0	0	0	0	33	38	19.00
10	Kenny, Matt	4	4	1	0	0	1	19	33	11.00
11	Selsick, Lee	1	1	0	0	0	0	27	27	27.00
12	Kenny, Benjamin	5	3	0	0	0	0	16	24	8.00
13	Forrest, Gary	1	1	0	0	0	0	24	24	24.00
14	Hare, James R	2	1	0	0	0	0	15	15	15.00
15	Jeffrey, Brodie J	3	3	0	0	0	0	10	13	4.33
16	Edmonds, James	2	2	2	0	0	0	8*	11	NA
17	Kenny, Hamish M	8	3	2	0	0	0	8*	9	9.00
18	Nicoletsopoulos, Andrew	6	5	1	0	0	1	4	9	2.25
19	Gill, Angus	1	1	0	0	0	0	5	5	5.00
20	Gillbee, Jackson	7	4	1	0	0	1	3	5	1.67
21	Fix, Jake	3	3	1	0	0	0	2*	4	2.00
22	Birt, James R	2	1	1	0	0	0	4*	4	NA
23	Gloss, Paul	2	1	0	0	0	0	2	2	2.00
24	Taylor, Marcus	3	2	1	0	0	0	2	2	2.00
25	Condon, Alex	2	2	0	0	0	2	0	0	0.00

Sunday 2 XI Bowling

	PLAYER	MAT	0	M	R	W	5WI	10WM	BBI	AVE.
1	Kenny, Hamish M	8	23.1	0	137	10	0	0	3/30	13.70
2	Edwards, Colin	7	32.4	6	144	10	0	0	3/7	14.40
3	Kenny, Benjamin	5	28	4	78	6	0	0	2/7	13.00
4	Rastogi, Rahul	2	12	0	26	4	0	0	3/10	6.50
5	Pickett, Ben	7	17	0	104	4	0	0	2/19	26.00
6	Jeffrey, Brodie J	3	10	3	21	3	0	0	2/7	7.00
7	Highett, Charlie	1	4	0	17	2	0	0	2/17	8.50
8	Hare, James R	2	8	0	20	2	0	0	2/13	10.00
9	Edmonds, James	2	12	0	30	2	0	0	2/7	15.00
10	Gloss, Paul	2	10.3	2	41	2	0	0	2/16	20.50
11	Kenny, Archer J	6	18.5	0	78	2	0	0	1/22	39.00
12	Gill, Angus	1	6	0	35	1	0	0	1/35	35.00
13	Fix, Jake	3	13	1	53	1	0	0	1/31	53.00
14	Kenny, Sam	7	19	1	70	1	0	0	1/12	70.00
15	Michelsson, Niklaus	5	14	0	73	1	0	0	1/19	73.00
16	Taylor, Marcus	3	1	0	15	0	0	0		NA
17	Condon, Alex	2	2	0	21	0	0	0		NA
18	Norton, Campbell	1	4	0	22	0	0	0	0/22	NA
19	Birt, James R	2	11.3	1	52	0	0	0	0/24	NA

Sunday 3 XI facts and figures

CSB Sunday One Day Div 3 Played 11 Won 3 Lost 6 Drew 2 Position 8th

RND	DATES	HOME TEAM		AWAY TEAM	VENUE
1	14 Nov 21	Hampton	drew	Port Melbourne	Boss James Reserve
	24 11 24	Chelsea	4-6	Hampton	Chelsea Recreation
2	21 Nov 21	4/149(cc)	def	7/146(cc) DR Crewdson 51* L McAsey 28	Reserve
		Beaumaris	def	Hampton	
3	28 Nov 21	91 L McAsey 3/6		5/93 L McAsey 30*	Beaumaris Reserve
		Hampton	def	Clayton District	Boss James
4	5 Dec 21	156 DR Crewdson 80	by	2/158(cc)	Reserve
5	12 Dec 21	Parkdale United	def	Hampton	Jack Grut Reserve
3	12 060 21	8/160(cc)	by	8/161 JA Clarkson 70*	Jack Glut Reserve
6	19 Dec 21	Hampton	v	BYE	Castlefield Reserve
0	19 060 21	Hampton		DIL.	wicket)
7	9 Jan 22	Hampton	drew	Bonbeach	Boss James Reserve
		630 (0010 450 000 000)		Hampton	Mentone Grammar
8	16 Jan 22	Old Mentonians	def	7/153(cc) JA Clarkson 45* G Finkelde	Keysborough
		7/152(cc)	by	33 J Power 28*	Playing Fields (Ova 3)
		Hampton		Chelsea	
9	23 Jan 22	153 G Finkelde 37 M Grimmer	def	6/159(cc)	Boss James
	20 0011 22	32 P Norton 31 M Anderson 25	by	3.100(00)	Reserve
		Hampton	def	Beaumaris	Boss James
10	30 Jan 22	137 DR Crewdson 58	by	5/152(cc)	Reserve
		Clayton District		Hamoton	lack Meada
11	6 Feb 22	3/135	def	Hampton 131 G Finkelde 60	Jack Meade Reserve
		Hampton	def	Parkdale United	Boss James
12	13 Feb 22	102 DR Crewdson 36	by	4/103	Reserve

Highest total for	8/161		VS	Parkdale United
Lowest total against	91		VS	Beaumaris
Highest Score	70*	Justin Clarkson	VS	Parkdale United
Best bowling	3/6	Louis McAsey	vs	Beaumaris

Sunday 3 XI Batting

	PLAYER	MAT	INN	NO	100S	50 S	08	HS	RUNS	AVE.
1	Crewdson, David R	7	7	1	0	3	1	80	247	41.17
2	Clarkson, Justin A	5	5	2	0	1	0	70*	146	48.67
3	Finkelde, Glenn	4	4	0	0	1	0	60	145	36.25
4	McAsey, Louis	2	2	1	0	0	0	30*	58	58.00
5	Norton, Paul	4	3	0	0	0	0	31	54	18.00
6	Crewdson, James	7	7	0	0	0	1	14	52	7.43
7	Ockerby, Harry	8	8	1	0	0	2	22*	42	6.00
8	Power, Jack	4	4	1	0	0	1	28*	38	12.67
9	Jamieson, William	4	3	0	0	0	0	19	37	12.33
10	Taylor, Connor	5	5	1	0	0	0	10	35	8.75
11	Clarkson, Toby	7	7	1	0	0	2	18*	35	5.83
12	Grimmer, Mark	1	1	0	0	0	0	32	32	32.00
13	Petschel, Tom	5	5	0	0	0	0	9	27	5.40
14	Anderson, Mark	4	4	1	0	0	2	25	25	8.33
15	Fix, Jake	1	1	1	0	0	0	18*	18	NA
16	Clark, Ethan	1	1	0	0	0	0	16	16	16.00
17	Power, Simon	2	2	0	0	0	0	10	15	7.50
18	Clarkson, Charlie S	2	1	0	0	0	0	15	15	15.00
19	Gloss, Paul	2	1	1	0	0	0	14*	14	NA
20	Elliott, Kiran	3	3	0	0	0	1	9	14	4.67
21	Edmonds, James	2	2	1	0	0	1	13*	13	13.00
22	Taylor, Marcus	4	4	1	0	0	2	6*	10	3.33
23	Taylor, Dave	6	3	1	0	0	1	5	8	4.00
24	Sarant, Zain	1	1	0	0	0	0	6	6	6.00
25	Highett, Charlie	1	1	0	0	0	0	5	5	5.00
26	Elliott, Graham	3	2	0	0	0	0	3	4	2.00
27	McNamara, Jack	1	1	0	0	0	0	3	3	3.00
28	Bourke, Lachlan	2	1	1	0	0	0	1*	1	NA
29	Smith, Chris	2	1	0	0	0	1	0	0	0.00

Sunday 3 XI Bowling

	PLAYER	MAT	0	M	R	W	5WI	10WM	BBI	AVE.	STR.	ECN.
1	Jamieson, William	4	16	1	61	6	0	0	3/19	10.17	16.00	3.81
2	McAsey, Louis	2	3.5	1	6	4	0	0	3/6	1.50	5.75	1.57
3	Taylor, Marcus	4	12	0	87	4	0	0	2/15	21.75	18.00	7.25
4	Power, Jack	4	26	4	99	4	0	0	2/36	24.75	39.00	3.81
5	Ockerby, Harry	8	27	2	121	4	0	0	1/3	30.25	40.50	4.48
6	Crewdson, David R	7	7	2	10	3	0	0	2/10	3.33	14.00	1.43
7	Elliott, Kiran	3	3	0	22	3	0	0	2/0	7.33	6.00	7.33
8	Highett, Charlie	1	7	1	25	2	0	0	2/25	12.50	21.00	3.57
9	Gloss, Paul	2	5	0	26	2	0	0	2/26	13.00	15.00	5.20
10	Clarkson, Justin A	5	8	1	31	2	0	0	2/22	15.50	24.00	3.88
11	Edmonds, James	2	7	0	35	2	0	0	2/28	17.50	21.00	5.00
12	Petschel, Tom	5	10	1	37	2	0	0	1/14	18.50	30.00	3.70
13	Power, Simon	2	10.5	0	51	2	0	0	2/20	25.50	32.50	4.71
14	Taylor, Dave	6	23	1	111	2	0	0	1/21	55.50	69.00	4.83
15	Fix, Jake	1	5	2	10	1	0	0	1/10	10.00	30.00	2.00
16	Finkelde, Glenn	4	4	0	17	1	0	0	1/7	17.00	24.00	4.25
17	Smith, Chris	2	5	0	24	1	0	0	1/24	24.00	30.00	4.80
18	Bourke, Lachlan	2	9	1	40	1	0	0	1/28	40.00	54.00	4.44
19	Clarkson, Charlie S	2	12	1	54	1	0	0	1/16	54.00	72.00	4.50
20	Taylor, Connor	5	16	1	106	1	0	0	1/31	106.00	96.00	6.63
21	Clarkson, Toby	7	1	0	2	0	0	0		NA	NA	2.00
22	Elliott, Graham	3	1	0	3	0	0	0	0/3	NA	NA	3.00
23	Sarant, Zain	1	1	0	13	0	0	0		NA	NA	13.00
24	McNamara, Jack	1	2	0	15	0	0	0		NA	NA	7.50
25	Crewdson, James	7	9.2	2	51	0	0	0	0/7	NA	NA	5.46

Team and Personal Highlights 2021-22

Highest Individual Scores

Score	Player	XI	Opponent
84	Abe Kenny	1 st	Beaumaris
82*	Jarrod Munday	1 st	Carnegie
80	David Crewdson	Presidents	Clayton District
77	Jaspreet Bhasin	3^{rd}	Heatherton
76	Jackson Cooper	1 st	Murrumbeena
70*	Justin Clarkson	Presidents	Parkdale United
70	Jarrod Munday	1 st	Murrumbeena
70	Charlie Ross	1 st	Murrumbeena
66	Jarrod Munday	1 st	Beaumaris
63	Matthew Bright	2 nd	Mordialloc
63	Russell Anderson	2 nd	Bonbeach
62*	Jaspreet Bhasin	3^{rd}	Aspendale
61*	Dallas Voss	2 nd	Bonbeach
60	Jarrod Hewitt	1 st	South Caulfield
60	Glenn Finkelde	Presidents	Clayton District
59*	Jarrod Munday	1 st	South Caulfield
58	David Crewdson	Presidents	Beaumaris
55	Sam Anderson	2 nd	McKinnon
55*	Hamish Condon	4 th	Bayside

Best Bowling in an Innings

Figures	Player	XI	Opponent
5/8	Jonathan Whelan	4 th	Clayton District
5/16	Luke Nixon-Smith	1 st	Beaumaris
5/27	Rod Rae	Sun1	Ormond
5/32	Mark Vaughan	4 th	Middle Park
4/4	Jonathan Whelan	4 th	Beaumaris
4/10	Jonathan Whelan	4 th	Clayton District
4/11	Rod Rae	Sun1	Emmanuel Sth Oak
4/14	Charlie Ross	1 st	Bonbeach
4/17	Louis McAsey	1 st	Bentleigh
3/7	Colin Edwards	Rebels	Mt Waverley
3/8	Tim Nixon-Smith	Sun1	Beaumaris

Leading Run-Scorers

Leading Wicket-Takers

Player	Runs	HS	Avg.	Player	Wickets	Best	Avg.
Jarrod Munday	422	82*	42.20	Louis McAsey	26	4/17	12.00
Jonathan Carstens	336	50*	48.00	Jonathan Whelan	25	5/8	7.32
Hamish Condon	292	55*	18.25	Rod Rae	22	5/27	11.41
David Crewdson	277	80	30.78	Charlie Ross	19	4/14	19.11
Jarrod Hewitt	265	60	20.38	Paul Smith	17	3/15	15.24
Dallas Voss	264	61*	37.71	Chris Ellison	14	2/4	32.79
Glenn Finkelde	263	60	17.53	Luke Emsley	14	3/25	25.86
Jaspreet Bhasin	250	77	27.78	Paul Goss	12	3/20	14.50
Charlie Ross	247	70	24.70	Josh Sampson	12	3/14	18.25
Russell Anderson	243	63	24.30	Luke Nixon-Smith	11	5/16	13.64
Abe Kenny	233	84	16.64	Freddie Smith	11	3/18	20.36
Paul Norton	223	53	24.78	Tom Marron	11	3/29	21.73

Partnerships

Qualifications

- century partnership or
- highest partnership where there was no century partnership

Wkt	Score	Players	ΧI	Opposition
1	123	Dallas Voss – Jaspreet Bhasin	3 rd XI	Heatherton
2	97	David Lever – Rod Rae	Sun 1	Beaumaris
3	158	Jarrod Munday – Abe Kenny	1 st XI	Beaumaris
4	81	Russell Anderson – Dallas Voss	2 nd XI	Bonbeach
5	70	Joe Kenny – Archer Kenny	Rebels	Bentleigh
6	50	Jonathan Carstens – Angus Gill	4 th XI	Beaumaris
7	52	Colin Edwards – Sam Kenny	Rebels	South Caulfield
8	66	Jack Power – Justin Clarkson	Presidents	Old Mentonians
9	28	Anthony Quon – Josh Hewison	2 nd XI	Mentone
10	25	Glenn Finkelde – James Edmonds	Presidents	Clayton District

Note - First innings performances unless otherwise indicated

Simon Green

Personal Milestones Achieved During 2021-22

Games Played

300

	Anthony Quon
250	Ben Ridgeway
200	William Bowden
150	Michael Fitzgerald Jarrod Hewitt
100	Ethan Clarke Joel Crouch Archer Kenny
50	Russell Anderson Matthew Bright Toby Clarkson James Crewdson Jackson Gillbee Campbell Holtham Stuart Mills Connor Taylor

Runs Scored

6500 Dallas Voss 5000 Matt Kenny 3500 Rod Rae 3000 Glenn Finkelde 2500 William Bowden 1500 David Crewdson Jamie Delaney Michael FitzGerald Jarrod Hewitt **David Lever**

1000 Jonathan Whelan Damien Garlick

Jules Lohan

Wickets Taken

200 Rod Rae

150 Jonathan Whelan

100 Louis McAsey

Luke Nixon-Smith

Paul Smith

50 Ben Kenny

Finn Kenny Charlie Ross

Total Catches

50 William Bowden

Abe Kenny David Lever Chris Smith

Total Stumpings

50 Anthony Quon

Statistics for Season 2021-22

Player	Games	Runs	HS	Wickets	Best Bowling	Catches	Stumpings
Aitken, Ivy	5	18	5*	0	0/0	0	0
Allen, Angus	8	59	17*	6	2/17	1	0
Allen, Oscar	11	79	17	9	2/2	2	0
Anderson, Mark	4	25	25	0	-	0	0
Anderson, Russell	12	243	63	9	2/18	2	0
Anderson, Sam	11	116	55	0	-	0	0
Arnott, Felix	11	61	15*	8	2/2	0	0
Ballamy, Matthew	11	90	17*	5	1/1	3	0
Beames, Henry	7	5	2	0	0/5	0	0
Beare, Agatha	8	85	26*	3	1/5	1	0
Beare, Aloysius	11	53	12*	4	2/6	3	0
Bhasin, Aarav	15	109	20*	12	2/3	4	0
Bhasin, Jaspreet	10	250	77	3	1/11	3	0
Bhasin, Jasraj	11	1	1*	7	3/14	2	0
Birt, James R	8	17	6*	4	2/37	0	0
Birt, Thomas	14	51	12*	0	0/1	4	0
Birt, Tyler	12	30	8*	5	1/5	0	0
Blake, Lewis	15	212	28*	6	2/4	3	0
Block, Harry	11	56	18	3	2/11	3	0
Bourke, Andrew	11	113	26	3	2/6	2	0
Bourke, Lachlan	11	1	1*	2	1/15	2	0
Bowden, Paul	8	82	53*	0	-	2	0
Bowden, William	12	197	50	5	2/19	5	0
Briggs, Darshan	8	34	14	7	2/8	0	0
Briggs, Sachin	2	0	-	-	-	0	0
Bright, Matthew	11	157	63	10	3/33	3	0
Britt, Aidan	12	51	12*	5	1/9	0	0
Burgio, Samuel	9	9	4*	1	1/6	0	0
Burt, Lenny	10	53	16	1	1/13	1	0
Bustin, Freddie	12	141	22*	11	2/1	3	0
Butterly, Finn	10	35	8	5	2/6	1	0
Cameron, Charles	7	28	17	9	2/16	1	0
Cameron, York	11	15	6*	2	1/5	0	0
Carstens, Jonathan	13	336	50*	0	-	6	0
Carstens, Kaitlyn	10	34	10*	3	3/13	0	0
Casey, Tieran	8	113	42*	5	2/7	1	0

Chol, Chol	9	9	7	2	1/12	1	0
Clark, Ethan	11	191	42	0	-	4	0
Clarke, Emmy	10	51	12*	8	2/8	0	0
Clarkson, Charlie S	12	21	15	9	2/16	3	0
Clarkson, Justin A	6	160	70*	2	2/22	0	0
Clarkson, Toby	19	175	36	0	0/3	10	4
Condon, Alex	13	138	42*	9	3/8	6	0
Condon, Hamish	20	292	55*	0	-	4	0
Condon, Marcus	10	103	34	5	3/12	2	0
Cooper, Jackson	11	130	76	0	-	8	1
Cotton, Archie	13	59	18*	4	2/9	0	0
Cotton, Daisy	2	6	6*	0	0/17	0	0
Cramp, Hunter	11	24	9*	2	1/5	0	0
Cramp, Savannah	3	6	4*	0	0/12	0	0
Crewdson, David	10	277	80	4	2/10	2	0
Crewdson, James	18	122	20*	6	2/16	2	0
Crouch, Joel	1	26	26	0	0/21	1	0
Curtis, Callum	14	39	10*	2	1/16	0	0
Curtis, Heath	7	32	18*	5	2/14	1	0
Curtis, Lachlan	11	76	21	7	3/14	0	0
Curtis, Liam	12	45	9*	8	3/3	2	0
Curtis, Michael	7	122	30	7	2/26	2	0
Curwen, Leo	10	75	27*	2	1/7	0	0
Davis, Liam	10	110	40*	3	1/7	5	0
Daw, Thomas	8	52	30*	2	1/9	1	0
Delaney, Jamie	11	154	38	0	-	6	0
Desmyth, Charlotte	10	51	9*	5	2/11	0	0
Diener, James	9	61	18	8	3/17	1	0
Dieter-Eves, Hudson	14	128	27*	9	2/2	4	0
Dieter-Eves, Mack	7	72	15*	6	2/3	0	0
Edmonds, Connor	14	259	31	10	3/16	0	0
Edmonds, James	5	24	13*	4	2/7	1	0
Edwards, Colin	7	79	30	10	3/7	2	0
Edwards, Harrison	6	38	17	4	1/5	1	0
Edwards, Harry	15	263	41*	12	3/9	5	0
Edwards, Thomas	13	234	37*	12	3/3	3	0
Elliott, Graham	3	4	3	0	0/3	0	0
Elliott, Kiran	11	60	25	4	2/0	1	0
Ellison, Chris	13	93	24	14	2/4	1	0
Emsley, Luke	11	57	26*	14	3/25	1	0
Fairman, Andrew	2	1	1*	2	2/22	0	0
Farr, Liam	13	83	17	0	0/6	3	0
Faruk, Kasey	9	80	16*	5	1/2	1	0

Feast, Henry	16	337	39*	7	3/1	6	0
Finkelde, Glenn	16	263	60	1	1/7	7	1
FitzGerald, Michael	16	124	30	6	2/14	4	0
Fix, Jake	21	243	47*	11	3/26	9	0
Forbes, Daniel M	1	45	45	1	1/18	0	0
Forbes, Justin J	4	1	1	1	1/15	0	0
Forrest, Gary	3	32	24	0	-	0	0
Fourtzis, Lucas	7	81	17*	7	4/3	0	0
Francis, Andrew	9	72	18*	1	1/8	4	0
Garlick, Damien	5	89	45*	0	-	1	0
Garlick, Samuel	9	21	7*	2	1/10	0	0
Garnsworthy, Hugo	16	187	35*	6	2/5	9	1
Gibbons, Joseph	11	45	23	4	2/19	0	0
Gill, Angus	25	191	33	12	2/13	5	0
Gillbee, Anthony	5	79	42	0	-	2	0
Gillbee, Jackson	17	152	29*	1	1/3	10	0
Gilmour, Jack	13	174	31*	6	2/10	2	1
Gleeson, Henry	11	111	20*	6	1/2	1	0
Gloss, Paul	10	26	14*	12	3/20	0	0
Gooden, Andrew	1	0	-	0	-	0	0
Goold, Nick	6	96	40*	0	-	0	0
Gordon, Jaxen	10	134	35	7	2/8	4	0
Govey, Sebastian	13	289	44*	5	1/3	1	0
Grace, Dane	10	131	25*	7	4/11	4	0
Graydon, Hugh	12	112	16*	20	4/7	1	0
Green, Simon	12	100	16	0	-	0	0
Griffith, Lottie	1	8	8*	0	0/16	0	0
Grimmer, Mark	7	68	32	0	-	2	0
Hagley, Ned	1	0	-	1	1/15	0	0
Hamilton, Oliver H	8	70	20	3	1/19	0	0
Hardie, Campbell	11	106	40*	4	1/3	0	0
Hare, Angus	9	25	7	2	1/12	0	0
Hare, James R	2	15	15	2	2/13	0	0
Harper, Thomas	6	54	17*	3	2/3	0	0
Harris, Alison	8	45	11*	2	1/5	0	0
Harris, James	12	122	28*	16	2/3	0	0
Hart, Cameron	10	32	13	9	4/11	2	0
Hart, Tom	16	190	31*	14	3/3	4	0
Hawkins, Spencer	4	52	45*	5	4/3	0	0
Hendy, Xavier	1	0	-	0	0/9	1	0
Hewison, Joshua	12	16	7*	8	2/19	3	0
Hewison, Nicolas	10	77	33*	5	2/9	1	0
Hewitt, Dean	9	194	50*	1	1/11	0	0

Hewitt, Jarrod	1.0	205	CO	2	2/15	2	^
Heywood, Abigail	16 3	265 11	60 7*	2 0	2/15 0/2	2 0	0 0
Highett, Charlie	3 2	5	5	4	0/2 2/17	1	0
Hogan, Brendan	9	3 17	s*	3	2/17 1/5	0	0
Hollingworth, Tom	1	1	1	3 1	1/3 1/28	0	0
Holtham, Campbell	11	15	8	5	2/20	3	0
Hope, Oscar	8	90	27*	4	2/20 2/9	2	0
Hunt, Max	10	5	2 <i>1</i> 3*	2	2/9 1/11	0	0
Huxley, Emelia	10 7	71	3 16*	5	2/9	0	0
Ingram, Jason	, 14	181	37*	16	3/12	0	0
Jaanimagi, Casper	12	154	30*	10	3/12 2/9	8	0
Jackson, Stephen	7	134 7	4	8	2/3 2/39	3	0
Jaison, Tania	7	, 51	4 15*	1	2/39 1/3	3 1	0
Jamieson, Isabella	3	6	5*	0	0/12	0	0
Jamieson, William	15	163	29*	13	3/19	1	0
Jeffrey, Brodie J	5	29	14*	3	3/1 3 2/7	0	0
Jimmieson, Jack	14	28	13	8	2/10	2	0
Johannessen, James	11	82	21*	18	6/3	2	0
Johnson, Mark	10	22	13	5	0/3 2/22	2	0
Jones, Nathan	11	80	16*	4	1/0	0	0
Keech, Jocob	14	142	27*	8	2/13	2	0
Kenny, Abe	14	233	84	1	1/25	3	0
Kenny, Archer J	6	54	22	2	1/23	0	0
Kenny, Benjamin	5	24	16	6	2/7	3	1
Kenny, Finnbar R	13	20	7*	10	3/15	0	0
Kenny, Hamish M	8	9	, 8*	10	3/30	1	0
Kenny, Joe	4	167	52*	0	-	1	0
Kenny, Jude	7	14	11*	10	3/1	1	0
Kenny, Matt	4	33	19	0	-	0	0
Kenny, Sam	7	121	37	1	1/12	3	0
Kezilas, Ben	10	85	16	0	-, -	1	0
Kiloh, Nick	10	133	30*	0	_	1	0
King, Sunny	11	93	25	2	1/6	7	0
Kollmorgen, Luke	13	97	21	9	3/3	4	0
Lanyon, Jack	14	54	10	9	3/11	2	0
Laurent, Aria	8	51	11*	3	3/10	0	0
Lever, David	8	100	34	0	-	3	0
Lewis, Mia	6	36	8*	1	1/11	0	0
Llinares, Juan	11	104	46	8	2/8	1	0
Lohan, Jules	3	76	34	1	1/1	1	0
Long, Ned	8	70	15*	7	3/6	1	0
Loton, Oliver	4	10	7	2	1/10	0	0
Lynch, Koby	6	55	15*	9	5/4	1	0

Maguiness, Tom	10	122	39	8	2/19	2	0
Marron, Thomas	8	19	10	11	3/29	1	0
Marsland, Zachary	11	65	19*	3	1/1	0	0
May, Jasper	12	164	28*	2	1/2	6	0
McAsey, Louis	15	102	30*	26	4/17	2	0
McConkey, Liam	9	68	19*	5	1/1	3	0
McGann, Louie	12	48	12*	7	2/7	1	0
McInerney, Thomas	11	114	31*	3	1/1	1	0
McNamara, Jack	12	57	28	4	1/9	5	0
Merlo, Darcy	12	202	46	1	1/25	2	2
Michelsson, Niklaus	5	0	-	1	1/19	0	0
Miller, Parker	11	171	40*	11	3/1	2	0
Mills, Eric	13	145	21*	6	2/16	1	0
Mills, Stuart G	5	20	13*	7	3/37	3	0
Miserus, Willem	4	22	9	2	1/11	0	0
Montgomery, Ben	14	215	34*	9	3/1	5	0
Moore, Sean	8	58	14*	4	1/9	1	0
Morley, William	8	24	13	6	2/5	1	0
Munday, Jarrod	13	422	82*	0	-	10	5
Muscatt, Zara	4	30	9*	0	0/4	0	0
Myers, Jonathon	14	183	34*	13	4/7	6	0
Myers, Lucas	15	43	19	3	1/5	2	0
Negri, Tom	1	13	13	0	-	0	0
Nicoletsopoulos, A	6	9	4	0	-	3	0
Nixon-Smith, Luke	7	52	20	11	5/16	3	0
Nixon-Smith, Tim	7	51	17	7	3/8	0	0
Norton, Campbell	5	0	-	7	2/27	0	0
Norton, Paul	13	223	53	0	-	0	0
Nott, Craig	6	154	48	0	-	1	0
Nunn, Lenny	11	101	17*	11	2/5	3	0
O'Donnell-Lace, L	9	113	26*	3	1/3	1	0
O'Sullivan, Archie	8	9	5	4	2/11	0	0
Ockerby, Fletcher	6	0	0*	0	0/8	0	0
Ockerby, Harry	20	143	40*	5	1/3	4	0
Oliver, Kate	7	33	9*	1	1/10	0	0
Park, Bill	11	0	0	8	2/21	3	0
Payne, Amelia	10	28	6*	1	1/13	1	0
Petschel, Tom	14	150	27*	4	2/17	1	0
Pettitt, James	1	6	6	0	0/10	0	0
Pickett, Ben	10	112	38	4	2/19	1	0
Pickett, Dan	14	107	23*	16	4/10	4	0
Power, Harry	7	81	28	3	2/6	2	0
Power, Jack	15	190	39	12	3/17	0	0

Power, Simon	2	15	10	2	2/20	0	0
Quon, Anthony	10	197	32	0	-	8	2
Rae, Rodney	11	179	50*	22	5/27	5	0
Rahim, Tariq	11	84	23*	5	2/3	2	0
Rastogi, Rahul	7	108	34	4	3/10	1	0
Rastogi, Rohan	10	37	8	2	1/9	0	0
Ratcliffe, Charlie	11	31	11	3	2/7	0	0
Rawlings, Charlie	12	142	24*	4	2/4	1	0
Reidy, Michael	9	6	6	0	-	1	4
Retief, Aiden	6	15	13*	0	0/9	0	0
Richardson, Joshua	8	44	19	7	4/14	1	0
Richardson, Liam	14	177	32*	5	2/12	4	0
Ridgeway, Ben	12	199	48*	1	1/32	1	0
Robinson, George	12	16	5*	4	2/9	1	0
Rogers, Alfie	11	28	5*	3	1/5	2	0
Roney, Alex	10	15	7	3	3/22	0	0
Ross, Charlie A	13	247	70	19	4/14	9	0
Ross, Fergus	15	77	13*	5	1/3	1	0
Ross, Noah	8	15	9	0	0/8	2	1
Russell, Benjamin	6	6	4*	0	-	0	0
Sampson, Joshua	13	86	21*	12	3/14	2	0
Sams, Cara	9	28	10*	2	1/4	0	0
Sarant, Cooper	12	67	16*	4	1/4	1	0
Sarant, Zain	13	73	28	3	1/10	2	0
Saraw, Yuvi	11	55	14	3	2/17	2	0
Sathish Babu, Vithun	11	25	6*	3	1/3	0	0
Scales, Angus	12	66	10*	10	3/9	2	0
Schlueter, Nicholas	3	17	9*	0	-	1	0
Seator-Morris, Flynn	10	38	11	0	0/1	8	0
Selsick, Lee	5	87	49	0	-	0	0
Singh, Jodhveer	7	12	6*	5	2/9	0	0
Singh, Kanvar	11	107	16*	1	1/10	0	0
Smart, Jack	7	172	51	0	-	9	1
Smith, Chris	11	33	12	1	1/24	4	1
Smith, Freddie M	9	10	4	11	3/18	1	0
Smith, Jack	1	10	10	1	1/8	0	0
Smith, Paul	8	53	27*	17	3/15	7	0
Spokevicius, Hugh	10	127	22*	7	3/8	0	0
Storey, Siena	5	16	5*	0	0/3	0	0
Strickland, Thomas	10	54	19*	5	2/18	2	0
Sugrue, Flynn	7	4	3	0	0/5	0	0
Symons, Lyla	4	34	15*	2	1/7	0	0
Tate, Oliver	4	55	39*	1	1/9	1	0

Taylor, Connor	16	72	14	12	2/9	3	0
Taylor, Dave	6	8	5	2	1/21	0	0
Taylor, Ewan	12	41	11*	2	1/2	0	0
Taylor, Liam	9	15	8	8	3/24	0	0
Taylor, Marcus	7	12	6*	4	2/15	0	0
Theobald, Ned	10	13	7	4	1/11	0	0
Thomaidis, Nathan	9	19	8*	3	1/5	2	0
Todd, William	12	105	33	3	1/5	1	0
Trucchi, Zac	6	7	3	2	1/3	0	0
Turner, Ben	13	47	16*	2	2/11	2	0
Turner, Lachlan	9	74	15*	5	3/3	1	0
Tutt, Jessica	6	123	32*	5	2/2	0	0
Vakrinos, Jack	10	100	26*	8	2/5	5	0
Vaughan, Mark	1	0	0	5	5/32	0	0
Voss, Dallas	10	264	61*	0	-	3	0
Walker, Zac	12	161	37*	6	2/7	5	1
Waterhouse, Leonard	12	67	10*	5	2/7	0	0
Watson, Matilda	8	27	10*	7	2/8	0	0
Watson, Nathaniel	10	30	13	3	3/10	3	0
Watson, Oliver	12	99	19	13	3/11	3	0
Watt, Ethan	10	94	31*	8	2/5	1	0
Watt, Joshua	8	42	20*	1	1/6	2	0
Webster, Jake	13	71	16*	5	2/12	0	0
Westerbeek, Thomas	12	10	4	0	0/14	11	0
Whelan, Jonathan	12	118	27	25	5/8	1	0
White, Finn	7	24	14*	2	1/6	1	0
White, Lola	3	4	4*	1	1/3	0	0
Whitehead, Max	11	14	5	4	2/19	1	0
Williamson, Roark	6	23	13*	1	1/1	0	0
Wormington, Chris	10	33	14*	9	2/6	5	0

Club Records

Most Games Played

Player	Games Played
Sam Kenny	469
Len Manzie	416
Max Grimmer	404
Joe Kenny	399
John Wintle	376
Matt Kenny	369
Jim Kenny	350
Dallas Voss	342
Ben Kezilas	328
Michael Reidy	325
Gary Nash	324
Peter Neville	318
Paul Curry	309
Mark Grimmer	308
Simon Green	306
Anthony Quon	304
John McColloch	302
Tim Siemering	302
Roy Bright	283
Andrew Dove	276
Doug Powell	271
Peter Wright	269
James Heywood	266
John Rudd	263
Jim Westhead	258
Alan Broadbent	255
Jaye Green	253
Justin Ferguson	250

Highest Team Scores

Score	XI	Opposing team	Season
466	2 nd	Hakoah-Ajax	1966-67 ^{SF}
8/449	6 th	Heatherton	1997-98
414	2 nd	Ormond	1966-67
412	1 st	Black Rock	1925-26 ^{SF}
8/409	5 th	Carnegie South	2007-08
6/391	1 st	South St. Kilda	1923-24
9/390	4 th	Ormond Methodists	1973-74
390	U16	Bentleigh ANA	1966-67
389	1 st	Strathmore	2014-15
383	4 th	Heatherton	1991-92
380	2 nd	McKinnon	1977-78 ^{SF}
7/372	3 rd	Murrumbeena	1991-92
7/371	1 st	Elsternwick Districts	1928-29
8/370	2 nd	Highett	2016-17
368	3 rd	South Caulfield	2006-07
6/367	5 th	Sandringham	1966-67
9/364	2 nd	Chelsea	2007-08
6/361	3 rd	McKinnon	1990-91
361	3 rd	Cheltenham Church of Christ	1967-68
359	3 rd	St. Kilda CBC	1987-88
5/354	4 th	Ormond	2002-03
8/351	1 st	South St. Kilda	1925-26

Highest Individual Scores

Score	Player	ΧI	Opposing Team	Season
215	R. Pringle	1 st	Strathmore	2014-15 ^{HST}
201	B. Hewet	7 th	Chelsea Heights	1981-82
188	Steve Anderson	4 th	Heatherton	1991-92
185	B. O'Keefe	4 th	Sandringham	1965-66
181*	D. Hayes	1 st	North Brighton	1931-32
181*	R. McConchie	3 rd	McKinnon	1987-88
180*	D. Dick	1 st	Elsternwick RSA	1928-29
169	P. Neville	6 th	South Caulfield	1993-94
166	J Cooper	4 th	Ormond	2002-03
164*	J. Rigby	1 st	Elsternwick Trades	1925-26
162	J. McNamara	4 th	Ormond	1982-83
162	N. Wynne	4 th	McKinnon	2006-07
159*	N. Wynne	4 th	Port Melbourne	2006-07
159	D. Forbes	1 st	Chelsea	2017-18
159	D. Powell	2 nd	Hakoah-Ajax	1966-67 ^{SF}
158*	D. Crewdsen	2 nd	Chelsea	2007-08
158*	Mark Grimmer	5 th	Highett West	2003-04
154	P. Curry	4 th	Heatherton	1986-87
152	P. Jorgensen	2 nd	North Caulfield-Glenhuntly	1993-94
151	Matt Curry	5 th	Southside	2007-08
149*	G. Housden	6 th	North Caulfield-Glenhuntly	1997-98
149	E. Boyd	2 nd	Brighton Union	1933-34
149	J.T (Jim) Kenny	U16	Ormond Church of Christ	1960-61
Note:HST = h	nighest score for the club	on turf		

Best Bowling in an Innings

Figures	Player	ΧI	Opposing Team	Season
10/9	G. Reardon	1 st	Sandringham	1921-22
9/7	W. Costelloe (Snr)	1 st	Kew	1937-38
9/11	D. Senini	U16	East Bentleigh	1966-67
9/16	K. Gleeson	1 st	Carnegie	1959-60
9/17	K. English	2 nd	Glenhuntly	1975-76
9/24	V. Charalambous	U14	Moorabbin	1976-77
9/27	K. Preston	2 nd	Unknown	1950-51
9/29	P. Pickering	U16	Elsternwick	1982-83
9/48	S. Green	2 nd	Royal Park-Brunswick	1993-94

Best Bowling in a Match

Figures	Player	ΧI	Opposing Team	Season
17/29	K. Gleeson	1 st	Carnegie	1959-60
15/31	W. Webster	1 st	Black Rock	1929-30
15/42	K. English	2 nd	Glenhuntly	1975-76
13/35	J. Wintle	2 nd	Ormond	1963-64
13/24	D. Flannery	2 nd	East Malvern	1969-70
13/25	G. Lucas	1 st	Princes Park	1931-32
13/33	D. Phelan	U14	Bentleigh United	1979-80
13/38	P. Clark	U16	Cheltenham Church of Christ	1975-76
13/44	T. Siemering	3 rd	Highett	2003-04
13/48	G. Parson	3^{rd}	Brighton Baptists	1929-30

Most Runs Scored

Player	Runs Scored
Jim Kenny	8677
Joe Kenny	7697
Peter Neville	7210
Justin Ferguson	6754
Dallas Voss	6683
Paul Curry	5764
Ben Kezilas	5701
Clint Ferguson	5584
Tim Siemering	5449
Peter Wright	5411
John Rudd	5386
Doug Powell	5383
Mark Grimmer	5227
Laurie Morrison	5119
Len Manzie	5042
Matt Kenny	5027
Roy Bright	5001
Dave Dick	5000

Most Wickets taken

Player	Most Wickets
John Wintle	975
Sam Kenny	934
Max Grimmer	855
Barry Reddie	638
Gary Nash	590
Tim Siemering	515
Robert Cottle	481
Kevin Gleeson	454
W H Costelloe Snr	450
Simon Green	440
John Manzie	410
Jaye Green	405
Ray Cooper	398

Highest Partnerships for Each Wicket

First w	ricket			
258	Barry Hewet - Con O'Donohue	7 th	Chelsea Heights	1981-82
227	Dave Dick - Fred Dick	1 st	South St Kilda	1928-29
224	Daniel Forbes – Jack Murphy	1 st	Chelsea	2017-18
198	Rod Tregear - Murray Morgan	5 th	Virginia Park	1973-74
192	Michael Dove - Darren McIntosh	4 th	Bentleigh	1997-98
191	Darren McConville - Jamie McNamara	1 st	Middle Park	1989-90
186	Matt Andrews - Brendan Curry	U14	Bentleigh Cent.	1979-80
185	Len Manzie - Vince Palamara	6 th	Elwood	1997-98
177	Paul Chernikeeff - Joe Kenny	1 st	South Yarra	2000-01
175	Karen Grimmer - Narelle Pryor	2 nd (W)	Moorabbin	1982-83
175	Len Manzie - Bernie Bryant	6 th	Melbourne Wanderers	1997-98
166	Matt Curry – Jarred Schafer	5 th	Washington Park	2003-04
166	Matt Curry – Jarred Schafer	5 th	Carnegie South	2007-08
165	Len Manzie - Jonathan Dunlevy	5 th	South Caulfield	1999-00
158	Laurie Morrison - Mick Gullquist	3 rd	Nth. Caulfield-Glen.	1977-78
158	Rod Butterss - Vince Palamara	6 th	Heatherton	1997-98
158	Peter Sedunary - Jaye Green	2 nd	South Caulfield	2016-17
157	Peter Neville - Richard Goodfellow	3 rd	West Bentleigh	1975-76
155	Justin Ferguson - Nathan Lake	U16	Heatherton	1990-91

W = Women's team

Secor	nd wicket			
203	Adrian Davies - R. (Bob) Lazer	4 th	Brighton United	1965-66
203	Steven Anderson - Jim Kenny	4 th	Heatherton	1991-92
193	Andrew Perry - Ash Fisher	5 th	South Caulfield	2001-02
191	Dave Dick - Donald Don	1 st	Black Rock	1929-30
191	Joel Howman - Paul Curry	7 th	St. Peter's	1978-79
182	Mick Dove - Peter Jorgensen	3 rd	McKinnon	2001-02 ^{GF}
181	Justin Ferguson – Joel Crouch	1 st	Chelsea	2007-08
179	Matt Bottomley - Justin Ferguson	1 st	MHSOB	2006-07 ^{GF}
168	John Druitt - Richard Goodfellow	3 rd	Nth Caulfield-Glen.	1976-77
168	Clint Ferguson - Paul Chernikeeff	1 st	Middle Park	2002-03
167	Joel Howman – Mick McCombe	7 th	Brighton C of Christ	1978-79
159	Steve Messiter – Pat Lennon	3 rd	Elsternwick (2 nd inn.)	1993-94
156*	Vince Palamara – David Webb	4 th	Clayton	1994-95
155	Jack Murphy – Jeremy Lawlor	1 st	Bentleigh	2017-18
154	Vic Ketis - R.(Ray) Cooper	4 th	Cluden	1976-77
154	Tim Vawser - Jamie McNamara	4 th	Highett	1998-99
153	Jeremy Lawlor – Daniel Forbes	1 st	Parkdale	2019-20
149*	John Curry – Michael Coutts	U12	McKinnon	1983-84
147	Ben Kezilas - Kiran.Carlson	1 st	Bonbeach Tangy	2016-17
146	Peter Jorgensen - Adrian Voss	3 rd	Maccabi-Ajax	1999-00
146	David Webb - David Berry	5 th	Moorabbin Park	1989-90

Third	wicket			
238	Mark Grimmer – Jarred Schafer	5 th	Highett	2003-04
230*	Glen Housden – Len Manzie	6 th	Nth Caul-Glenhuntly	1997-98
213	Ricky Grimmer - Wayne Twite	2 nd	Chelsea	1993-94
184	Jim Kenny - Con O'Donohue	2 nd	Moorabbin	1971-72
168	Justin Cooper - Peter Sedunary	4 th	Ormond	2002-03
163	Greg Downes - Graeme Hobson	3 rd	Highett	1983-84
162	Les Quarrell - Glen Housden	1 st	McKinnon	1979-80
161	Peter Trevaskis - Michael Moss	3 rd	McKinnon	1990-91
159	David Crewdson - Leigh Fletcher	2 nd	Chelsea	2007-08
158	Jarrod Munday – Abe Kenny	1 st	Beaumaris	2021-22
154*	Marc Anderson - Sam Anderson	2 nd	Cheltenham	2013-14
148	Jim Kenny - R.(Bob) Lazer	U16	Ormond C of Christ	1960-61
148	Nick Wynne – Tom Curry	4 th	McKinnon	2006-07
147	Mark Blake - Matt Andrews	U16	McKinnon	1980-81
145	Peter Whitehead - Neil D'Rozario	1 st	Royal Park-Brunswick	1987-88 ^{GF}

Fourt	h wicket			
207	Tim Siemering – Matt Kenny	3 rd	Brighton East	2004-05
196	Jim Kenny - Peter Neville	6 th	South Caulfield	1993-94
161	Grant Kelly - Paul Curry	5 th	Highett West	1979-80
161	Jim Kenny - Russ McConchie	3^{rd}	Ormond	1987-88
158	Glen Housden - Paul Ryan	1 st	Brunswick Districts	1977-78
157	Michael Moss - Simon Randle	3^{rd}	Murrumbeena	1989-90
155	Dallas Voss - James Heywood	3^{rd}	Murrumbeena	2014-15
149	Michael Mclean - Tim Siemering	5 th	Moorabbin West	1988-89
143	Jim Kenny - Ron (Banjo) Patterson	1 st	Ormond	1962-63
142	Ben Kezilas - Mark Grimmer	4 th	Cheltenham	2003-04
138	Neil Kelly - Vic Ketis	3^{rd}	Brighton	1981-82
136*	Paul Curry - Colin Cooper	4 th	Elsternwick	1989-90
135	Joe Kenny - Dallas Voss	1 st	MHSOB	2002-03 ^{SF}

Fifth v	Fifth wicket						
237	Doug Powell - John Latcham	2 nd	Hakoah-Ajax	1966-67 ^s			
197*	Jaye Green - Nick Wynne	2 nd	Brighton District	2007-08			
179	Noel Cooper- Wayne Marshall	4 th	ESBC	1973-74			
145	Mitch Hough - Leigh Fletcher	2 nd	Bentleigh	2009-10			
145	John Curry - Neil Hope	4 th	South Caulfield	1987-88			
143	Jeremy Lawlor – Ben Kezilas	1 st	South Caulfield	2017-18			
134	Paul Curry - Bernie Bryant	5 th	Mackie	1987-88			
132	Dallas Voss - Clint Ferguson	2 nd	Beaumaris	2015-16			
130	Justin Cooper - Justin Vaughan	5 th	South Caulfield	1997-98			
129	Vern Bruce - W. (Bill) Pewtress	4 th	McKinnon	1977-78			
128	John Samson - Brian Matthews	3 rd	Bentleigh CYMS	1963-64			
125	Nick Wynne – Matthew Curry	4 th	Cheltenham	2006-07			
122	Kevin Martin - Harry Weatherman	7 th	East Cheltenham	1978-79			
121	Jim Rigby - Doug Hayes	1 st	Elsternwick Districts	1928-29			

Sixth	wicket			
195	Warren Coleman - Len Manzie	6 th	Monash Gryphons	1994-95
165	Michael Collins - Greg Lane	3 rd	State Bank	1979-80
149	Sam.Anderson - Dave Crewdson	2 nd	Highett	2016-17
138*	Vin Nicholls - Mark.Noe	7 th	Washington Park	1985-86
121	R (Bob) Begg - Don Grace	3 rd	Black Rock	1929-30
119	Dallas Voss - Tim Siemering	3 rd	South Caulfield	2014-15
112*	John Stephens - Fred.Newett	4 th	Bentleigh Pres.	1963-64
112	Andrew Hunter - Jim Kenny	4 th	South Caulfield	1991-92
111	Rob Harrod - Peter Clark	1 st	East Malvern	1979-80
109	Russell Spurrell - Rod Cameron	3 rd	Hampton C of Christ	1965-66
107*	Leigh Fletcher - Nick O'Byrne	5 th	Carnegie	1998-99
107	George Jackson - E.(Ted) Fitzgerald	1 st	Ormond	1964-65
107	Campbell Elliott - Michael Reidy	1 st	Old Mentonians	1987-88
106	Andrew Powell - Matt Chernikeeff	1 st	St. Bernard's	1993-94
105	Justin Lott - Clint. Ferguson	2 nd	Bonbeach Tangy	2015-16 ^{GF}
104	John Francis - R.(Bob) Calcott	2 nd	Highett	1965-66
104	Trevor Stevens - Roy Bright	5 th	Hakoah-Ajax	1977-78
104	Craig Stephens – W (Bill) Pewtress	2 nd	East Malvern	1982-83

Seve	nth wicket				
179	Jarred Schafer - Lachlan Batt	2 nd	Brighton District	2007-08	
162	Rob Harrod - Ian Cooper	2 nd	McKinnon	1977-78 ^{SF}	
159	Doug Powell - Clint Ferguson	4 th	Bentleigh	1984-85	
126	Glenn.Finkelde – Justin Lott	2 nd	Beaumaris	2015-16	
121	Barrie O'Keefe - R Banjo) Patterson	1 st	Clifton Hill	1961-62	
118	Les Shinkfield - Les Trinnick	1 st	Elsternwick Thistle	1930-31	
118	Brian Bird - Alan Broadbent	6 th	Hakoah-Ajax	1982-83	
116	Jamie McNamara - Neil D'Rozario	1 st	Nth. Caulfield-Glen.	1987-88	
112	Charles Begg (Jr.) - Jim Frazer	3 rd	Elsternwick MUIOOF	1929-30	
107	Russ McConchie - Rod Tregear	3 rd	McKinnon	1987-88	
107	Anthony Gill - Andy Dove	2 nd	Bentleigh	1997-98	
105	Geoff Cox - Wayne Marshall	4 th	Ormond Methodists	1972-73	

Eight	Eighth wicket						
120	Denis Bouyer - Russ Cooper	6 th	Moorabbin Park	1992-93			
133*	Pat Lennon - R. Foster	5 th	Carnegie South	1991-92			
116	Paul Ryan - Phillip Farrelly	3 rd	Hakoah-Ajax	1980-81			
113*	Tats Padinis - Jeff Cowley	5 th	Moorabbin Park	1987-88			
104	Alan Ford - Keith De Looze	4 th	Hampton Central	1967-68			
103	Roy Bright - R (Bob) Kilkenny	2 nd	Ormond	1966-67			
98	Jim Westhead - John Mather	3 rd	Murrumbeena	1994-95			
97*	Nick Wynne – Matthew Bodley	4 th	Port Melbourne	2006-07			
95	Colin Vickers - Colin Cooper	3 rd	Elsternwick	1982-83			
94	W.(Bill) Pewtress - Rob Cottle	4 th	Oakleigh	1980-81			
93	W (Bill) Edge - Craig Stephens	4 th	Ormond Methodists	1973-74			

Ninth	Ninth wicket						
119	Pat Murphy - Michael McCarthy	3 rd	Bentleigh Methodists	1961-62			
113	Leigh Fletcher – Matt Hunter	2 nd	Mordialloc	2006-07			
99	Peter Neville - Bruce Bennett	2 nd	South Caulfield	1980-81			
96	Ray Wigley - Max Grimmer	1 st	Black Rock	1958-59			
94	Jim Valavanis - Rob Cottle	3 rd	Bentleigh	1991-92			
90	Jaye Green – Chris Ellison	2 nd	Port Melbourne	2017-18			
88	Rod Cameron - Ken Morrison	3 rd	Brighton East	1964-65			
87	Arthur Poole - Rob Cottle	4 th	St. Kilda CBC	1982-83			
86	R (Bob) Kilkenny - Ken Morrison	2 nd	Ormond	1966-67			
86	Bernie Bryant - M Thompson	5 th	MoorabbinPark	1985-86 ^{GF}			
84	Rod Cameron - David Senini	2 nd	Moorabbin	1965-66			
80	Sam Kenny - Jim Chernikeeff	4 th	MiddlePark	1984-85			
80	Matt Pearson - Sam Kenny	1 st	Murrumbeena	2001-02			

Tenth	Tenth wicket						
182	Sam Mirenda - Lachlan Batt	5 th	Hampton Central	2007-08			
124	Nick O'Byrne - James Armstrong	U12A	McKinnon	1995-96			
94	Martin Towers - Steve Cook	4 th	Melbourne Centrals	1979-80			
93	Barry Reddie - Ken English	2 nd	Spotswood	1976-77			
91	Sam Kenny - Nick Greenwood	1 st	Bonbeach Tangy	2010-11			
84*	Michael McLean - Steve St. Clair	4 th	Carnegie	1987-88			
81	Paul Kelly - James Weston	4 th	St. Kilda CBC	1983-84			
80	John Garner - Graham Trounsen	2 nd	Melton	1984-85			
75	Josh Laing - Luke Bahramis	3 rd	Maccabi-Ajax	2001-02			
73	Vic Trim – Michael Eddy	3 rd	St. John's	1962-63			

Note:

SF = Semi-final GF = Grand final

Career Statistics as at 2021-22

Player	Debut	Games	Runs	HS	Wickets	Catches	Stumpings
Aitken, Ivy	2020	12	35	6	1	0	0
Allen, Angus	2021	8	59	17*	6	1	0
Allen, Oscar	2021	11	79	17	9	2	0
Anderson, Mark	2002	112	1406	73*	21	25	0
Anderson, Russell	2017	56	974	83	37	17	0
Anderson, Sam	2003	220	2929	88	104	72	0
Arnott, Felix	2020	21	109	15*	19	0	0
Ballamy, Matthew	2020	18	178	17*	8	4	0
Beames, Henry	2020	15	8	2	0	0	0
Beare, Agatha	2020	18	162	26*	13	2	0
Beare, Aloysius	2020	14	66	12*	5	3	0
Bhasin, Aarav	2020	31	258	27	16	4	0
Bhasin, Jaspreet	2016	70	1267	108	40	19	0
Bhasin, Jasraj	2015	75	55	10	75	18	0
Birt, James R	2021	8	17	6*	4	0	0
Birt, Thomas	2020	24	99	12*	4	5	0
Birt, Tyler	2017	34	129	10	18	0	0
Blake, Lewis	2020	22	284	28*	11	4	0
Block, Harry	2018	37	379	32	14	12	1
Bourke, Andrew	2020	22	235	38	9	2	0
Bourke, Lachlan	2021	11	1	1*	2	2	0
Bowden, Paul	2003	187	3374	74	0	39	0
Bowden, William	2008	203	2587	76	131	50	1
Briggs, Darshan	2020	17	52	14	12	2	0
Briggs, Sachin	2018	24	95	30	10	2	0
Bright, Matthew	2017	50	900	64	41	12	0
Britt, Aidan	2019	30	199	18	18	1	0
Burgio, Samuel	2020	12	34	13	1	0	0
Burt, Lenny	2020	19	122	22	5	2	0
Bustin, Freddie	2018	44	618	36	44	7	0
Butterly, Finn	2021	10	35	8	5	1	0
Cameron, Charles	2018	31	47	17	42	3	0
Cameron, York	2021	11	15	6*	2	0	0
Carstens, Jonathan	2015	96	1457	62	14	28	0
Carstens, Kaitlyn	2020	19	56	10*	3	0	0
Casey, Tieran	2019	19	149	42*	6	1	0
Chol, Chol	2020	19	26	7	6	4	0

Clark, Ethan	2009	101	1218	63	12	34	10
Clarke, Emmy	2020	20	87	12*	16	0	0
Clarkson, Charlie S	2021	12	21	15	9	3	0
Clarkson, Justin A	2021	6	160	70*	2	0	0
Clarkson, Toby	2017	60	508	36	13	23	6
Condon, Alex	2018	43	447	42*	23	9	0
Condon, Hamish	2013	125	1657	68	20	20	0
Condon, Marcus	2018	31	265	34	22	5	0
Cooper, Jackson	2021	11	130	76	0	8	1
Cotton, Archie	2021	13	59	18*	4	0	0
Cotton, Daisy	2021	2	6	6*	0	0	0
Cramp, Hunter	2021	11	24	9*	2	0	0
Cramp, Savannah	2020	12	17	4*	0	0	0
Crewdson, David	2005	73	1591	158*	6	18	0
Crewdson, James	2018	59	545	35	33	7	0
Crouch, Joel	2005	100	2400	136	144	40	0
Curtis, Callum	2020	23	104	20	8	0	0
Curtis, Heath	2021	7	32	18*	5	1	0
Curtis, Lachlan	2019	38	232	21	22	6	0
Curtis, Liam	2020	16	64	9*	12	2	0
Curtis, Michael	2019	30	586	53	34	6	0
Curwen, Leo	2020	20	172	28	5	4	0
Davis, Liam	2018	35	394	40*	20	10	0
Daw, Thomas	2020	17	138	30*	4	3	0
Delaney, Jamie	2014	113	1632	58	14	63	15
Desmyth, Charlotte	2020	18	76	9*	7	0	0
Diener, James	2021	9	61	18	8	1	0
Dieter-Eves, Hudson	2020	23	210	27*	15	5	0
Dieter-Eves, Mac	2020	16	126	15*	11	0	0
Edmonds, Connor	2020	26	429	31	23	3	0
Edmonds, James	2021	5	24	13*	4	1	0
Edwards, Colin	2020	14	120	30	10	5	0
Edwards, Harrison	2020	17	102	23	4	1	0
Edwards, Harry	2019	36	598	41*	30	5	0
Edwards, Thomas	2021	13	234	37*	12	3	0
Elliott, Graham	2021	3	4	3	0	0	0
Elliott, Kiran	2019	36	304	25	17	7	0
Ellison, Chris	2006	275	1747	55	274	104	0
Emsley, Luke	2019	28	72	26*	37	6	0
Fairman, Andrew	2018	31	46	12	38	15	0
Farr, Liam	2019	29	160	17	4	6	0
Faruk, Kasey	2020	19	163	16*	7	1	0
Feast, Henry	2020	29	547	39*	21	8	0

Finkelde, Glenn	2010	172	3088	109*	12	121	32
FitzGerald, Michael	2008	156	1548	119*	113	38	0
Fix, Jake	2020	32	424	47*	18	16	0
Forbes, Daniel M	2017	60	2163	159	85	20	0
Forbes, Justin J	2017	28	158	37	19	2	0
Forrest, Gary	2021	3	32	24	0	0	0
Fourtzis, Lucas	2021	7	81	17*	7	0	0
Francis, Andrew	2020	80	137	20	7	6	0
Garlick, Damien	2016	58	1045	50	4	12	0
Garlick, Samuel	2019	34	98	11	17	0	0
Garnsworthy, Hugo	2020	30	328	35*	12	12	0
Gibbons, Joseph	2019	28	178	23	24	2	0
Gill, Angus	2020	35	249	33	14	5	0
Gillbee, Anthony	1994	227	4410	100*	2	52	0
Gillbee, Jackson	2017	55	641	40	22	10	0
Gilmour, Jack	2019	36	499	36	14	8	2
Gleeson, Henry	2021	11	111	20*	6	1	0
Gloss, Paul	2021	10	26	14*	12	0	0
Gooden, Andrew	2011	82	702	50	2	14	0
Goold, Nick	1999	56	998	82	7	16	0
Gordon, Jaxen	2020	27	205	35	11	8	0
Govey, Sebastian	2021	13	289	44*	5	1	0
Grace, Dane	2021	10	131	25*	7	4	0
Graydon, Hugh	2021	12	112	16*	20	1	0
Green, Simon	1984	306	2723	57	440	60	0
Griffith, Lottie	2022	1	8	8*	0	0	0
Grimmer, Mark	1975	308	5227	158*	137	113	3
Hagley, Ned	2021	1	0	-	1	0	0
Hamilton, Oliver H	2018	83	217	28	3	6	0
Hardie, Campbell	2018	38	344	40*	25	4	0
Hare, Angus	2019	24	156	30	2	2	0
Hare, James R	2014	74	358	32	55	8	0
Harper, Thomas	2021	6	54	17*	3	0	0
Harris, Alison	2020	15	70	11*	6	0	0
Harris, James	2019	24	187	28*	22	0	0
Hart, Cameron	2019	31	117	13	13	2	0
Hart, Tom	2020	28	298	31*	30	5	0
Hawkins, Spencer	2022	4	52	45*	5	0	0
Hendy, Xavier	2021	1	0	-	0	1	0
Hewison, Joshua	2012	95	805	51	91	39	0
Hewison, Nicolas	2018	37	273	33*	19	2	0
Hewitt, Dean	2012	98	1934	54	73	14	0
Hewitt, Jarrod	2011	156	1605	60	57	20	2

Heywood, Abigail	2021	3	11	7*	0	0	0
Highett, Charlie	2021	2	5	, 5	4	1	0
Hogan, Brendan	2019	29	77	11	10	0	0
Hollingworth, Tom	2020	5	3	1	3	0	0
Holtham, Campbell	2017	55	499	43	40	5	0
Hope, Oscar	2020	19	212	43 27*	9	5	0
Hunt, Max	2019	28	94	15	13	1	0
Huxley, Emelia	2020	15	110	16*	8	0	0
Ingram, Jason	2019	35	425	37*	38	4	0
Jaanimagi, Casper	2020	15	177	30*	13	8	0
Jackson, Stephen	2021	7	7	4	8	3	0
Jaison, Tania	2020	15	79	15*	6	1	0
Jamieson, Isabella	2021	3	6	5*	0	0	0
Jamieson, William	2021	15	163	29*	13	1	0
Jeffrey, Brodie J	2015	78	1033	51*	47	14	0
Jimmieson, Jack	2021	15	34	13	9	2	0
Johannessen, James	2021	11	82	21*	18	2	0
Johnson, Mark	2009	133	1215	56*	127	27	0
Jones, Nathan	2020	22	126	16*	7	0	0
Keech, Jocob	2019	35	352	27*	24	6	0
Kenny, Abe	2008	187	1941	84	93	50	0
Kenny, Archer J	2015	101	576	33	46	11	0
Kenny, Benjamin	2015	88	650	43	55	22	1
Kenny, Finnbar R	2010	125	436	37	55	23	0
Kenny, Hamish M	2015	61	128	12	30	9	0
Kenny, Joe	1982	399	7697	119*	172	242	10
Kenny, Jude	2017	46	194	17	30	7	0
Kenny, Matt	1980	369	5027	109	44	281	38
Kenny, Sam	1980	469	4885	59	934	213	0
Kezilas, Ben	1992	328	5701	115	27	96	0
Kiloh, Nick	2007	40	564	68	9	7	0
King, Sunny	2020	21	283	40	7	8	0
Kollmorgen, Luke	2019	35	212	21	18	6	0
Lanyon, Jack	2020	22	85	10	13	4	0
Laurent, Aria	2021	8	51	11*	3	0	0
Lever, David	2012	123	1594	53	23	52	2
Lewis, Mia	2020	15	56	8*	4	0	0
Llinares, Juan	2020	26	156	46	22	2	0
Lohan, Jules	2013	112	1522	61	43	32	9
Long, Ned	2022	8	70	15*	7	1	0
Loton, Oliver	2020	12	33	11	8	2	0
Lynch, Koby	2022	6	55	15*	9	1	0
Maguiness, Tom	2009	116	1341	68	82	23	0

Marron, Thomas	2008	163	871	44	180	48	0
Marsland, Zachary	2020	19	87	19*	8	1	0
May, Jasper	2019	24	248	28*	7	8	1
McAsey, Louis	2013	86	965	51	112	26	0
McConkey, Liam	2018	24	149	19*	16	6	0
McGann, Louie	2020	20	67	12*	12	2	0
McInerney, Thomas	2018	38	249	31*	20	11	0
McNamara, Jack	2020	23	163	40	7	7	0
Merlo, Darcy	2019	38	574	54	4	11	2
Michelsson, Niklaus	2019	23	28	10	15	2	0
Miller, Parker	2020	24	282	40*	21	6	1
Mills, Eric	2019	26	201	21*	11	1	0
Mills, Stuart G	2017	54	627	51	83	15	0
Miserus, Willem	2021	4	22	9	2	0	0
Montgomery, Ben	2019	30	430	47	17	9	0
Moore, Sean	2021	8	58	14*	4	1	0
Morley, William	2020	31	35	13	8	1	0
Munday, Jarrod	2021	13	422	82*	0	10	5
Muscatt, Zara	2022	4	30	9*	0	0	0
Myers, Jonathon	2020	25	286	34*	21	7	0
Myers, Lucas	2019	34	131	21	13	6	0
Negri, Tom	2021	1	13	13	0	0	0
Nicoletsopoulos, A	2019	22	167	44	7	3	0
Nixon-Smith, Luke	2012	144	1844	56*	103	32	0
Nixon-Smith, Tim	2004	139	1362	52*	184	52	0
Norton, Campbell	2007	153	341	17*	135	26	0
Norton, Paul	2011	129	1258	53	4	17	0
Nott, Craig	2010	130	2237	71*	47	49	0
Nunn, Lenny	2021	11	101	17*	11	3	0
O'Donnell-Lace, L	2020	21	188	26*	13	3	0
O'Sullivan, Archie	2020	19	41	13	10	1	0
Ockerby, Fletcher	2018	34	172	22	11	3	0
Ockerby, Harry	2018	49	378	40*	17	9	0
Oliver, Kate	2021	7	33	9*	1	0	0
Park, Bill	2006	70	156	22	35	7	0
Payne, Amelia	2021	10	28	6*	1	1	0
Petschel, Tom	2019	40	412	27*	14	12	0
Pettitt, James	2021	1	6	6	0	0	0
Pickett, Ben	2020	17	117	38	8	1	0
Pickett, Dan	2019	32	261	23*	35	6	0
Power, Harry	2019	27	299	38	13	5	1
Power, Jack	2017	48	590	40	39	13	0
Power, Simon	2021	2	15	10	2	0	0

Quon, Anthony	1991	304	4961	85	0	225	50
Rae, Rodney	2011	165	3571	61	202	57	0
Rahim, Tariq	2019	31	229	23*	18	4	0
Rastogi, Rahul	2021	7	108	34	4	1	0
Rastogi, Rohan	2021	12	39	8	2	1	0
Ratcliffe, Charlie	2019	29	104	11	21	2	0
Rawlings, Charlie	2020	21	215	24*	7	4	0
Reidy, Michael	1977	325	3129	100	0	287	99
Retief, Aiden	2020	14	121	45	0	1	0
Richardson, Joshua	2020	18	66	19	11	3	1
Richardson, Liam	2020	25	290	36	12	6	0
Ridgeway, Ben	2007	252	4343	116	19	79	7
Robinson, George	2021	12	16	5*	4	1	0
Rogers, Alfie	2020	20	65	9	6	3	0
Roney, Alex	2005	196	398	32	161	30	0
Ross, Charlie A	2019	46	922	85	60	15	0
Ross, Fergus	2020	25	147	18	15	2	0
Ross, Noah	2020	19	71	13	4	6	1
Russell, Benjamin	2021	6	6	4*	0	0	0
Sampson, Joshua	2020	21	111	25	16	3	0
Sams, Cara	2021	9	28	10*	2	0	0
Sarant, Cooper	2021	12	67	16*	4	1	0
Sarant, Zain	2017	47	153	28	15	5	0
Saraw, Yuvi	2021	11	55	14	3	2	0
Sathish Babu, Vithun	2021	11	25	6*	3	0	0
Scales, Angus	2021	12	66	10*	10	2	0
Schlueter, Nicholas	2022	3	17	9*	0	1	0
Seator-Morris, Flynn	2020	20	94	14	5	10	0
Selsick, Lee	2017	46	521	52	0	14	0
Singh, Jodhveer	2022	7	12	6*	5	0	0
Singh, Kanvar	2021	11	107	16*	1	0	0
Smart, Jack	2009	122	1379	55	25	75	19
Smith, Chris	2008	215	897	50*	146	51	13
Smith, Freddie M	2013	135	472	39	129	26	0
Smith, Jack	2019	20	174	23	16	3	2
Smith, Paul	2015	80	825	58	107	28	0
Spokevicius, Hugh	2022	10	127	22*	7	0	0
Storey, Siena	2021	5	16	5*	0	0	0
Strickland, Thomas	2019	38	233	30	24	6	0
Sugrue, Flynn	2019	20	64	24	5	2	0
Symons, Lyla	2021	4	34	15*	2	0	0
Tate, Oliver	2019	31	389	66	18	21	1
Taylor, Connor	2017	50	298	22	30	5	0

0
0
7 1
3 1
0
0
0
0
0
0
0
0
3 0
2 0
2
0
0
0
0
0
0
0
2 1
5 0
0
0
0
0
0

